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PREFACE

On 25 February 1987 the J-4 Studies. Concepts, and Analysis
Division of the Organization of the Joint Chiefs of Staff held
a seminar on logistic planning for the low intensity conflict
environment. The seminar built on the initial preparations
begun and discussions held at the first seminar last
November. A separate report of that seminar, "Logistics in
Low Intensity Conflict," has been provided to the participants.

The seminar began by examining logistic problems in low
intensity uonilict from -he viewpoint of a commanaer. Various
initiatives to develop logistic concepts and doctrine for low
intensity conflict were also discussed. In addition, the
seminar also examined several logistic planning issues for the
LIC environment.

The seminar group is planning to transition to a working group
under the Joint Logistic Techniques and Procedures Board
(JLTPB). To maintain continuity, we would like to encourage
the participating organizations to use their representatives
at the seminars as their representatives to the working group.

This summary of the seminar discussions is provided to assist
logistic planners in developing logistic concepts, procedures,
and systems to meet the challenges of low intensity conflict.
OJCS/J-4 will continue to provide assistance to the joint
logistic community in this endeavor. However, discussions
summarized in this report do not necessarily reflect the
position of any Service, agency, or department.

RICHAR .SOE
Brigadier General, USAF
Deputy Director for Plans, Concepts,

and Analysis, J-4
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LOGISTIC PLANNING FOR THE LOW INTENSITY CONFLICT ENVIRONMENT

Overview, A seminar on logistic planning for the low
intensity conflict environment was held on 25 February 1987
by the Studies, Concepts, and Analysis (SCAD) Division of
OJCS/J-4. The agenda is at Appendix A.

The seminar was attended by representatives of the
Organization of the Joint Chiefs of Staff (OJCS), the Service
headquarters, and the logistic staffs of unified commands.
Other participants included representatives of the Air Force
Logistics Management Center; the U.S. Army Logistics Center;
the U.S. Army-U.S. Air Force Center for Low Intensity
Conflict; Air University Center for Aerospace Doctrine,
Research, and Education; and National Defense University. An
attendance roster is at Appendix B.

Purpose. The meeting was held to examine logistic planning
issues in preparing for and supporting low intensity
operations; to discuss initiatives to develop logistic
concepts and doctrine for application in low intensity
conflict; and to continue the exchange of information on
logistic projects that was begun last November with the first
OJCS/J-4 seminar.

The first seminar provided an opportunity to examine logistLc
problems in developing and providing support capabilities in
low intensity conflict (LIC). It was productive in
exchanging information on current initiatives, studies, and
other development efforts. A separate report of that
seminar, "Logistics in Low Intensity Conflict," has been
provided to the participants and should be used with this
report for a complete record of seminar discussions and
logistic LIC projects.

Several participants requested another seminar to continue
the initial preparations and discussions begun at the
November meeting. This seminar was held to satisfy those
requests and also to support the OJCS/J-4 goals for 1987.

Goals. The Director of Logistics (J-4), OJCS, has set
several goals for 1987. Of particular importance for this
report is the goal to develop logistic doctrine and concepts
for application across the entire spectrum of conflict to



include low intensity conflict (see Figure 1). Sponsoring
the seminar is one of several OJCS/J-4 actions being taken to
support this goal. (All OJCS/J-4 goals for 1987 are listed
in Appendix C.)

OJCS/J-4 GOAL

DEVELOP LOGISTIC DOCTRINE AND CONCEPTS FOR
APPLICATION ACROSS THE ENTIRE SPECTRUM OF CONFLICT
TO INCLUDE LOW INTENSITY CONFLICT

Figure I

The first topic addressed by the seminar was the logistic
planning problems from the viewpoint of a commander.

A COMMANDER'S VIEW
Brigadier General Arnold Schlossberg, Jr., opened the seminar
by discussing his perspectives on the key logistic concerns
in a commander faces in the low - intensity conflict
environment. The discussion focused on his experiences as
Commander of Joint Task Force (JTF) Alpha and JTF 11 in
Honduras.

General Schlossberg, now the Deputy Director for Strategy and
Policy, OJCS/J-5, began by reviewing the conditions of a
bare-base deployment. He emphasized that logisticians in a
LIC envIon, ment a.e in pczitions of high visibility and have
many opportunities to use their experience and skills to
counter the difficulties caused by being geographically
separated from extensive U.S. logistic facilities and
resources. Few situations today can be as demanding and
rewarding as those where the logistician has to use
innovative approaches and develop solutions to respond to
problems in logistic procedures and those compounded by an
insufficient logistic infrastructure in the area of
operations.

Logisticians need to be forceful and need to speak the
commander's language. They have to be able to explain to the
commander what logistic elements should be frontloaded ahead
of a task force so that the logistic support will be ready.

Logistic Support Early. The major lesson to get across to
commanders is that they must take their logistic support in
early. In a wartime environment, early arrival of combat
elements is necessary to secure an area from which to
operate; however, in a benign environment, the arrival of
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logistic elements may have to precede combat forces so that
logistic support for their operations will be timely and
adequate. The deployment flow should include logistic
elements early. Without the necessary logistic support,
combat forces and other elements cannot do their jobs.

(The Joint Low Intensity Conflict Project (JLICP) Final
Report, in the logistic section of Volume II, discusses the
issue of using support elements as the lead elements to
adequately prepare a LIC area of operations before combat
forces are deployed. It quotes General Schlossberg:
"Commanders on the ground ahead of support are basically
incapable of accomplishing the mission for any period of
time." It also adds, "He stated that commanders need to be
convinced that the first guys they want on the ground are
their support people." (See OJCS/J-4 Seminar Report, 19
November 1986, on "Logistics in Low Intensity Conflict" for
other findings of the JLICP Final Report and pages 10-11 of
this report for actions being taken on the report's
recommendations.)

Logistic Req irements. Development of the logistic base
should preceae -- at least coincide and be expanded with --
the arrival of troops. A logistic survey before forces are
deployed is critical to determining what support is available
and what support must be deployed. Items available in the
host country can reduce significantly the support items that
must be deployed.

The commander must have an adequate logistic staff for all
in-country planning. Logistic planning done by an external
staff or another headquarters may be less responsive to
time-sensitive requirements and local conditions.

The logistician needs to set objectives and tell the
commander what is needed. The logistician, better than
anyone, knows that setting a policy -- such as providing hot
meals -- is easier than making it happen. The logistician
must keep the commandeor informed so that problems can be
elevated up the chain of command until they Leach the
appropriate authority level to resolve them.

General Schlossberg also pointed out that it is important to
let the logistic system work. Sometimes in the initial
stages, there are resupply problems and they have to be
resolved. But it is best to use the system rather than
circumventing it. However, special procedures may be
necessary for unique requirements. Sometimes the commander
will have to go "outside the system." It is the
logistician's job to know where the "pressure points" are,
and to advise the commander where best to apply that
pressure.
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Suffici-"t time should be planned to develop contracting
arrar.-,,ents with local vendors and coordinate these with the
U.S. Department of State. Because of legal restrictions or
tne nature of the local economy, an extensive amount of time
may be required to coordinate and implement some contracts.

Local Economy Considerations. The commander and his
logistician must be sensitive to the local economy and
conditions, particularly when obtaining food and other
supplies, to avoid offending the local population. For
example, in Honduras, if the U.S. forces had bought eggs from
local sources, the demand would have exceeded the supply, and
prices would have been driven up so high that the local
residents would not have been able to afford them. However,
there was no similar problem in obtaining oranges from local
sources. On the other hand, some items (such as ice),
available on the local economy, cannot be used because of
medical precautions.

The logistician must also be sensitive to political
realities. Mistakes may jeopardize the ability of the United
States to support friendly governments, attain objectives,
and carry out policies. In addition, there is a lot of
pressure to provide adequate security for both personnel and
logistic resources.

Many requirements for health and morale are important and
cannot be neglected or deferred. In Honduras, for example,
tropical huts were needed instead of tents because of the
heat and other environmental considerations. The commander
must take care of the troops, and that includes providing PX
support and emphasizing similar quality-of-life support.

Another point that General Schlossberg made is that training
and combined operations with indigenous forces in peacetime
can provide many dividends. For example, medical units have
a lot of potential. The response to medical assistance in
Honduras by the local residents was overwhelming.

Following his assignment as the JTF Commander, General
Schlossberg wrote a memorandum which discusses several other
logistic considerations. A copy is included in Appendix D.

LOGISTIC DOCTRINE
The seminar group discussed the need for logistic doctrine
for low intensity conflict. Several initiatives are
addressing this requirement.
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Joint Logistic Doctrine. The requirement for a basic joint
logistic doctrine is being addressed by the Joint
Logistic Doctrine Working Group that was formed in April 1986
under the guidance of the Joint Logistic Techniques and
Procedures Board. The group was formed because of the need
to develop a succinct document of logistic doctrine in
support of joint military operations at all levels of
conflict.

The first draft of the proposed doctrine was distributed in
October 1986 to working group members. Several responses
have been quite extensive, requiring significant changes in
both the scope and direction of the document. Final
coordination and publication of a joint logistic doctrine is
projected to be completed by December 1987.

Actions to develop a joint logistic doctrine for low
intensity conflict will be coordinated by the seminar
participants with the efforts of the Joint Logistic Doctrine
Working Group to ensure LIC concepts are consistent with the
basic ideas of the joint logistic doctrine. To be useful
from a joint perspective, proposed drafts must be oriented
towards fundamental principles (see Figure 2) and less
towards techniques and procedures that are developed from
dcctrinal statements.

DOCTRINE
FUNDAMENTAL PRINCIPLES BY WHICH THE MILITARY FORCES
OR ELEMENTS THEREOF GUIDE THEIR ACTIONS IN SUPPORT OF
NATIONAL OBJECTIVES. IT IS AUTHORITATIVE BUT REQUIRES
JUDGMENT IN APPLICATION.

- JCS PUBLICATION I
Figure 2

Concept Paper. OJCS/J-4 SCAD has developed a paper that
examines the role of logistics in low intensity conflict. It
also discusses several logistic initiatives being developed
by the Joint Staff and the Services to improve the
capabilities of the United States and friendly governments to
respond to LIC challenges. A draft of the paper was reviewed
by the seminar group. A copy is included at Appendix E.

The paper will form the basis of a presentation on
"Logistical Initiatives for Low Intensity Conflict" will be
given by OJCS/J-4 SCAD next month at a Low Intensity Conflict
Symposium. The symposium is being sponsored by U.S. Southern
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Command (USSOUTHCOM) and the U.S. Army Materiel Command
during 3-5 March 1987 at the Naval Training Center, Orlando,
Florida. It will be conducted with administrative support of
the American Defense Preparedness Association and will be
held as a planning session for industry.

The purpose of the symposium is to provide an overview of low
intensity conflict for U.S. industry, so that operational and
matcriel requirements can be addressed. Specific topics will
include the politico-military perspective, the implications
for U.S. forces, the materiel development process, training,
and DOD organizational initiatives for low intensity conflict.

Army Logistic Concept. As discussed in the OJCS/J-4
Seminar Report, 19 November 1986, on "Logistics in Low
Intensity Conflict," the U.S. Army has been developing an
Interim Operational Concept (IOC) for Logistics Support in
Low Intensity Conflict. The concept has been prepared by the
Concepts and Doctrine Directorate of the U.S. Army Logistics
Center (USALOGC). It was approved by Lieutenant General
Tuttle, Commanding General of USALOGC, on 12 February 1987.

The concept discusses logistic support for the major mission
areas of terrorism counteraction, peacekeeping operations,
foreign internal defense, and peacetime contingency
operations. It examines logistic subjects such as supply and
services, maintenance, and transportation and emphasizes
those logistical applications that differ from existing
doctrine.

The IOC augments existing U.S. Army doctrine and provides
planning and operational guidance for Army logistic
operations in low intensity conflict. It will be
incorporated into FM 100-20, the Army's keystone manual for
LIC, and FM 100-10, Combat Service Support. The IOC is
included as Appendix F to this report.

Air Force Doctrine. U.S. Air Force logistic doctrine is
contained in AFM 1-10 (formerly AFM 2-15), Combat Support
Doctrine, which was published in late 1985. The Air Force is
now developing several adjuncts of the basic logistic
doctrine to parallel this manual. Three are being considered
to address logistic doctrine for low intensity conflict, high
intensity conflict, and space.

RAF Wing Commander Alex Buchan, the project officer,
discussed how the USAF logistic doctrine for low intensity
conflict will be organized using the resource elements and
principles outlined in the basic logistic doctrine. A draft
is being developed and will be available for comment in
approximately four months.
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CLIC Draft Doctrine. The U.S. Army-U.S. Air Force Center
for Low Intensity Conflict (CLIC) has developed a draft
Army-Air Force Joint Logistics Doctrine for Low Intensity
Conflict. (OJCS/J-4 Seminar Report, 19 November 1986, on
"Logistics in Low Intensity Conflict" provides information on
the charter and activities of the CLIC.)

Copies of the draft CLIC doctrine were provided to seminar
participants by Lieutenant. Colonel Bill Furr who asked for
comments and suggested improvements. The draft doctrine
discusses logistic support in low intensity conflict,
examines requirements for logistic capabilities, and
identifies several considerations for logistic operations in
each major LIC mission. It is designed to serve as a basis
for subsequent doctrinal publications.

In addition, the CLIC is examining the possibility of
publishing FC 100-20, Low Intensity Conflict, as a joint
Army-Air Force document.

Logistics in LIC from USSOUTHCOM Perspective. Major Mark
Costa, U.S. Southern Command (USSOUTHCOM), discussed
logistics in low intensity conflict from a USSOUTHCOM
perspective.

The logistic concept should include four elements --
policies, procedures, programs, and procurement. Programs
that require CINC involvement include economic support funds,
security assistance, and minimum essential security
assistance requirements (MESAR). The CINC should have the
authority to procure resources needed for his command.

USSOUTHCOM strategies for low intensity conflict emphasize
the development of a strong, professional, apolitical host
country military forces. In addition, USSOUTHCOM plans to
provide combat support and combat service support when needed.

USSOUTHCOM has set up three levels of planning groups to
develop strategies and monitor progress. The highest level
and the centerpiece of the planning group process is the
Combined Planning Commission (CPC). The CPC meets quarterly
(as schedules permit) and includes USCINCSO, selected staff
members, the country team, and the host country's government
and military leadership. The next level is the Task Force,
which is composed of USCINCSO, primary staff members,
component commanders, and the military group (MILGP)
commander. The Task Force monitors specific issues of
concern to the commanders. The Operational Planning Group
(OPG), the lowest level, is composed of USSOUTHCOM staff
personnel and supports the planning efforts of the CPC and
the Task Force. The OPG monitors USSOUTHCOM initiatives and
develops the CPC agenda.
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The USSOUTHCOM briefing on its planiag group process is at
Appendix G, and a fact sheet which provides additional
information is included at Appendix H.

U,S, National Security Strategy Report. A new report that
the President will submit annually to Congress can provide
important information for logistic planners in developing
concepts and doctrine for low intensity conflict. In January
1987, the White House issued a National Security Stategy
Report, entitled "National Security Strategy of the United
States." The document, in pamphlet format, is a report by
President Reagan on the fundamentals of U.S. national
security strategy, U.S. foreign policy, U.S. defense policy,
and U.S. capabilities for executing its national security
strategy. (This report is a new requirement that was
prescribed by the Goldwater-Nichols DOD Reorganization Act of
1986. Copies have been also provided to the news media
through DOD public affairs offices.)

In discussing U.S. defense policy, the report includes a
section on low intensity conflict. It summarizes major
causes of low intensity conflict, threats to U.S. security,
and U.S. policy for dealing with LIC situations. It notes
that the principal military instrument in low intensity
conflict is security assistance, usually consisting of
"technical training and logistical support." The section of
the report that discusses low intensity conflict is included
in Appendix I.

LOGISTIC PLANING ISSUES
The seminar next discussed several major logistic planning
issues and projects. These ranged from actions to improve
logistic planning and system development to the logistic
implications of recent organizational changes.

International Handbook for Logistic Systems Development.
Many developing countries face similar problems in logistic
management, training, system design, procedures, planning,
documentation, and command emphasis. OJCS/J-4 is sponsoring
a project to prepare a handbook for use by U.S. friends and
allies in examining and improving their logistic systems.
The handbook is being written by the U.S. Army Logistics
Center. Project officers are Lieutenant Colonel George
Alexander, USA, OJCS/J-4, and Colonel William Norman, USA,
U.S. Army Logistics Center.

This project will help enhance the quality of indigenous
logistic capabilities. It addresses the problem identified
by Secretary of Defense Caspar Weinberger in his 1987 report
to the U.S. Congress that "the key to combatting this subtle
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form of aggression [low intensity conflict] . . . is the
quality and reliability of a nation's indigenous military
forces."

The handbook will be used by developing nations in
determining their requirements for logistic systems and
improving their procedures. It will emphasize the importance
of logistics and will present basic tasks, principles,
support concepts, and common data elements.

Changes that were received to the first draft have been
reviewed and incorporated into a revised draft that will be
completed by the end of March 1987. It will then be
translated into Spanish, French, and Arabic.

OJCS/J-4 is arranging for the handbook to be reviewed by
several countries for correct terminology in their language
and to be evaluated this summer by U.S. security assistance
personnel. In addition, it will be briefed at the Sixteenth
Pacific Area Senior Officers Logistics Seminar (PASOLS) that
will be held at the U.S. Pacific Command during 22-26 June
1987. The handbook will be distributed at the conference,
and PASOLS members will be invited to participate in a field
test of the handbook.

PASOLS member nations include Australia, Bangladesh, Republic
of Korea, New Zealand, Papua New Guinea, Philippines,
Singapore, Sri Lanka, Thailand, and the United States.
Observer nations invited to attend the June meeting include
Brunei, Burma, Fiji, India, Indonesia, Japan, Kiribati,
Malaysia, Maldives, Nepal, Tonga, and Vanuatu. Representa-
tives from these nations at PASOLS are senior Service or
defense-level officials in logistic or logistic-related
positions.

Critical Items for Low Intensity Conflict. Lieutenant
Colonel Lewis Armstrong, OJCS/J-4 Logistic Planning Division,
discussed improvements planned for developing the Critical
Items List (CIL) and identifying comprehensive data on each
CIL item. Critical items are those that are significant to
an operation plan (shortages would significantly affect or
restrict mission accomplishment), have long production
leadtimes, are high cost, or some similar characteristic.
Procedures for identifying of critical items must also
recognize the requirements for low intensity conflict.

Up to 50 data elements will be collected for each item (see
Figure 3). They include such information as inventory data
(stock levels, shortages, etc.); procurement data (cost data,
funding profile, current buy program, etc.); production data
(contractor, industrial status, sources, substitutability,
foreign vulnerability, etc.); usage rates (including battle
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loss rate); and requirements by each CINC for three levels --
high intensity, mid intensity, and low intensity. The total
requirement for each critical item must include the
requirements for low intensity conflict.

CINC CITES INPUT
CRITICAL ITEM

* CRITICAL ITEM RANK

IDENTIFICATION NUMBER (NSN/DODIC)

* REQUIREMENTS DATA

- 0-DAY REQUIREMENT

- 0-DAY STOCK LEVEL
- 0-DAY SHORTFALL

* CINC OPERATIONS

- REQUIREMENTS BY MONTH
- PREPARED FOR THREE LEVELS

-- HIGH INTENSITY
-- MID INTENSITY

-- LOW INTENSITY

CINC OPLAN USAGE RATES

-- BATTLE LOSS RATE

-- EXPENDITURE RATE

Figure 3

OJCS/J-4 is developing the Critical Items List Decision
Support System (CILDSS), which is an automated tool that can
be used at the CINC level as well as within OJCS to
prioritize CIL items and improve the logistic assessment of
war plans. CILDSS will be able to consider multiple
attributes (priority, long-term impact, short-term impact,
contribution to plans, industrial responsiveness, etc.) in
comparing CIL items.

A prototype of the JCS critical items data base, Critical
Items Tracking and Evaluation System (CITES), is being
developed. It will be tested by OJCS during March - October
1987 which will be following by additional field testing from
September 1987 to February 1988. It will be used in future
exercises to compare OPLAN requirements against the
industrial base capability for selected critical items.

Joint Low Intensity Conflict Project Final Report. Major
Monty Ayers, U.S. Army-U.S. Air Force Center for Low
Intensity Conflict, reviewed the logistic recommendations of
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the Joint Low Intensity Conflict Project (JLICP) Final Report
that was completed by the U.S. Army Training and Doctrine
Command in mid-1986 and the actions being taken to implement
them. (The OJCS/J-4 Seminar Report, 19 November 1986, on
"Logistics in Low Intensity Conflict" summarizes the
background, purpose, and results of the JLICP Final Report
and includes the chapter of the report that discusses
logistic issues and and recommendations.)

The U.S. Army has identified lead agencies for the issues
that require only internal actions within the U.S. Army
without any other work by the joint community. The U.S. Army
Logistics Center has been proposed as the lead agency for the
following recommendations:

" Fl, The Use of Combat Support/Combat Service Support
as the Lead Elements in Low Intensity Conflict Operations;

" F2, The Use of Intelligence Preparation of the
Battlefield to Support Battlefield Logistic Functions; and

° F3, The Feasibility of Local Resupply in
Undeveloped Theaters.

Issues F4, The Need for Joint Logistic Doctrine for Low
Intensity Conflict, and F5, The Need to Improve Logistic
Doctrine to Support a Joint Task Force Operating for an
Extended Period, are unassigned.

The LIC Proponency Office at the U.S. Army Command and
General Staff College will be receiving reports on the status
of actions taken and recommendations for further actions for
each issue. These will be provided to the Center for Army
Lessons Learned and will be disseminated to affected agencies.

Logistic Intelligence in Low Intensity Conflict. Logistic
intelligence is important in low intensity conflict. This
assessment is one of the five major logistic issues addressed
in the JLICP Final Report. Particularly critical in the low
intensity conflict environment is specific information on
logistic resources. The logistic planner needs to know the
location, status, and availability of supplies and materiel
from indigenous sources near an area of operation. Better
planning tools are needed to identify what logistic
information is available, how current it is, and how it can
be accessed when contained in automated data bases.

The U.S. Army Logistic Center has recognized the need for
better tools for the logistic planner and has developed a
computer program known as Locally Available Materiel and
Services (LAMS). Demonstration software is available from
the USALOGC. LAMS has been tested in Honduras and its value
has been demonstrated for recording and maintaining specific
information on local sources for each class of supply.
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However, additional work needs to be done. For example, past
LIC experiences should be reviewed to determine what
information was not immediately available to the logistic
planner when needed. Some logistic data may be generally
available, but they are not always in an useable format or
location needed by the logistic planner within the time
constraints imposed. In addition, static information (such
as port information, POL facilities, etc.) may be available,
but it may have to be verified or updated before it can be
used for contingency planning.

The seminar participants were asked to examine the problems
of logistic intelligence in LIC as they develop initiatives
to improve logistic planning. This topic will be considered
as a specific issue to be addressed in a future meeting.

Implications for Logistic Planners of USSOC Establishment
Lieutenant Colonel C. M. Stancil of the Special Operations
Command (SOC) Implementation Task Force (SOCITF), Joint
Special Operations Agency, outlined recent changes in DOD
management of special operations.

In an amendment to Section 106 of the Goldwater-Nichols DOD
Reorganization Act of 1986, Congress prescribed
organizational changes in DOD components involved in special
operations and low intensity conflict. Major elements of
this legislation (see Figure 4) create an Assistant Secretary
of Defense (ASD) for Special Operations and Low Intensity
Conflict (ASD(SO/LIC)), a new unified combatant command for
special operations, and a separate program category (to be
known as Program 11) within the Five-Year Defense Plan (FYDP)

SOF LEGISLATION

" Ail M 70 T PfIq K)A WAq1%FJNAL SECU I Y AFFAIRS (L I)

WOARP? FA W IN NAYIMUL 4GURITY COUNCIL

SAS ,FO AMD LIC POi.CY AND RESOURCE)

SOS STAF AUWM6EWS0O

" UNWIED CQMA AT C OMMANOER

" 4-STAR COMMANDER

" COMMA&DPREPARED TODEP WY

• FLAU -ANK AS CPR 9MYR A SOCPAC

P OGP*M 11

• POCUPWIIMiT OF UIr OW- TIE-SWHLF CcQU~MNT

• SO JOGET CHANGEO fW IECOEF ONLY
Figure 4
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to consolidate SOF-unique funding. These changes were part
of the National Defense Authorization Act for FY 1987. The
section of this act concerning low intensity conflict is
included in Appendix J to this report.

The new A.D(SO/LIC) will report to the Secretary of Defense
through the Under Secretary of Defense for Policy. Included
in the office of the ASD(SO/LIC) will be a Deputy Assistant
Secretary of Resources. This individual will be responsible
for reviewing USSOC proposals for developing and acquiring
equipment, materiel, supplies, and services peculiar to
special operations as well as supervising the preparation and
justification of program and budget proposals to be included
in FYDP Program 11 for SOF.

The new command - United States Special Operations Command
(USSOC) - will be activated on 16 April 1987. Forces will be
assigned in accordance to the legislative guidance as shown
in Figure 5.

"Unless ofewMie di recte by tie Soc~etm of Defrse %HI s.ve
and reseve spca ocersons form ofe Owmed foc=
stationed in the United States shall be assigned o the speaal
operabons cowmmid."

F gure 5

On 23 January 1987, the JCS recommended to the Secretary of
Defense that U.S. Readiness Command (USREDCOM) be
disestablished to provide the billets and facilities needed
for USSOC. USREDCOM missions will be transferred to other
commands. USSOC will be headed by a four-star CINC with the
initial headquarters manning as shown in Figure 6.

" Fam IJSSC vA 4-st CINC: 3-star DCINC, 2-star Chief of staff.

7 IaW GOOF bA

" Prowis oft b med on mission and functions; J-1 througl J-7.

" GOfFO bi": J-2. J-3. J4, J-5.

" EstWbMfM Am 20 0m inbay.

* Pao *VA*% JMP:
FY S7-- Ww.1 ~dw aao ws 9
FY W- 250 opidin W 56 ovilsw rW soq =oe 306.
FY e9- 390 m*tay6 a56 (i ft W=MuV ) 446.

Figure 6
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The principal function of USSOC will be to prepare special
operations forces to carry out their assigned missions. In
addition to having command authority similar to that of other
combatant commanders (see Figure 7), USCINCSOC has had several

COMMAND AUTHORITY OF COMBATANT
COMMANDERS

* Gving authooiirection to subordinate commandls... including authoritative directioti
over all aspes of ri 1*ey apeabOni. joint training and logistics.

*precriing ctti of command to mhe commands and forces within the command.

*orguiwit" aoinid and forme witinthe o mman as hie considers necessary

*Emploi loces witin tha command as he considers necessary

*Ausapi commnand functions to subordinate commands.

*Coownpelng and approViths aspects of administration -id sugirior (inciudin control
of resouces w4a~ipeM internal organization. and traiing) and discipline necessaiy to carry

* Earam adiiiS wit rapedto slewcng subordinate commanders, selecting
combatant command us sspndngmordites. and convrening court-martials.

Figure 7

specific roles defined by Congress (see Figure 8). These
incluLde validating requirements and establishing priorities
within the planning, programtming, and budgeting system
(PPBS); developing and acquiring SOF-peculiar equipment; and
acquiring SOF-pecular materiel, supplies, and services. The
Service staffs previously have had the responsibilities to
validate requirements and to develop and procure equipment
for the CINCs.

Legislated Roles for USC11NCSO.C

" Develop strategy, doctrine, tactic.

" Training of assigned forxes

* Coniductig specialized courses of instruction for officers and NCOs.

" Validiating reauirments.

" Est3~s p 'noriles or retqUifreent.

" Ensuring combot readiness and initeroperaility of equipment and forces.

" Develq p WQ~ ocngf -PO q.ioo-ocer eqiptyent and
9aq~cm~ CA iawh~ ff ~ svfts

* Formulatin WWi submitVn requirement kor intelligence support.
Motorigth Prrmtos asignmerits. retention. training, and professional

miltary edilnofspcte 6opermo, oft~ts.

* respQflsdi foir rnoni~ing ft Drepaedness of specia oprations
forces aJIo 100h cornutWids to carry otf ags#4ed minssion.,,

Figure 8
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In t..Ls regard, USCINCSOC will be unique among the CINCs in
that he will have contracting authority of his own to
purchase equipment and supplies. However, some SOF-peculiar
items may be procured and maintained by the Services for
USSOC. In addition, USSOC will rely on the Services for some
continuing and sustaining logistic support. Agreements
between the Services and USSOC will be needed to clarify and
define specific Service responsibilities that USCINCSOC wants
them to carry out for the new command. Joint and Service
logistic planners must consider the new command's legislated
responsibilities, requirements, and coordination in their
PPBS activities.

The DOD status report sent to Congress in mid-February 1987
on the progress at that time in implementing Section 106 of
the Goldwater-Nichols Act is included at Appendix K.

NDU Low Intensity Conflict Gaing System. The War Gaming
and Simulation Center (WGSC) of National Defense University
(NDU) is developing a Low Intensity Conflict Gaming System.
Mr. E. A. (Sasha) Taurke of NDU discussed the system's
design, player decisions, objectives, and development
schedule. The briefing on the LIC Gaming System is included
in Appendix L.

Sponsors of the project include NDU and USSOUTHCOM. Other
agencies are interested in its development and may be joining
the sponsors for continuing work. The LIC Gaming System is
being developed by Booz-Allen & Hamilton, which had
previously developed a similar architecture for a political
stability (POLSTAB) model.

The LIC Gaming System will be used to examine LIC issues and
has been structured under the assumption that low intensity
conflict can be described as an interaction of contending or
coalescing groups. It will assist analysts in determining
the power index of basic groups in low intensity conflict by
weighing various factors such as coercive assets (weapons,
personnel, etc.); economic assets (employment, income, etc.);
and other assets. The gaming approach will allow analysts to
develop a range of possible outcomes rather than a point
estimate.

The project is now in the design phase, which will be
completed by September. The final phase -- testing and
training -- will be completed in March 1988, and the entire
game will be delivered then. The game does not play logistic
issues per se, but logistic players can make inputs (such as
the allocation of resources and the status of assets) as part
of the player cells.
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A team of functional experts and other advisers has assisted
NDU in reviewing the system's development. Several seminar
participants have been participating in this process. In
addition, the assistance of the seminar group was offered to
NDU and is available to provide additional logistic guidance
and feedback during the project's development.

C-17 Caabilities for Low Intensity Conflict. Capabilities
of the -17 were discussed by Lieutenant Colonel Steve Ross,
Airlift and Special Operations Division, Headquarters U.S.
Air Force. The C-17 will have several operating
characteristics (see Figure 9) which make it more applicable
than current U.S. airlift aircraft for low intensity conflict.

AIRLIFT AIRCRAFT COMPARISON

C-130H C-141B C-17 C-S MD

max Take-Off Gross Weight (2.2SG) 173,700 343,000 570,000 769,000

Max Allowable Cabin Load (ACL) (2.25G) 46,900 90,200 172,200 242,500

Range at Max ACL (Nautical Miles) 1,000 1,970 2,300 1,700

Cargo Compartment Size (Feet) (LxWxH) 41/10.3/9.0 93/10.3/9.1 87/18/12.3 121.1/19.0/13.5

Number of Pallets 5 1/2 13 18 36

Cruise Speed (Knots True Air Speed) 300 425 456 450

Engine Thrust (Pounds)-Sea Level(SL)/Standard Day 4,910 SHP 21,250 37,000 39,000

Critical Field Length at Max Takeoff Gross Weight 5,450 7,500 7.600 12,500

Landing Distance Max ACL - SL/90°/50 Obstacle 3,800 4,600 3,000 4,100

Wing Span (Feet) 133 160 165 223

Minimum Pavement (Feet) - 1800 Turn 63/50 137 111/80 150

Minimum Taxiway (Feet) 40 50 50 60

*SHP = Shaft Horsepower

Figure 9

It will be able to carry about four times the average load of
a C-130. More importantly, the C-17 will be able to provide
direct delivery of cargo to many airfields (see Figure 10)
where current strategic airlift aircraft cannot operate.
This will permit quicker delivery to many developing nations
of disaster relief, hospital supplies, engineering equipment,
and other logistic assistance for the low intensity conflict
environment.

The U.S. Air Force program calls for 210 aircraft to be
bought to field 180 primary aircraft authorizations. The FY
1987 program contains the first funding -- $35 million for
long-lead procurement -- with the first two aircraft being
bought in FY 88. Initial operational capability (delivery of
the twelfth production aircraft) is scheduled for FY 92.
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Figure 10

ARG/MAU(SOC) Logistics. Liutenant Colonel Tor Hayden,

USMC, Logistics Plans, Policies, and Strategic Mobility
Division, Headquarters U.S. Marine Corps, discussed logistic
considerations of the PLG/MAU(SOC) concept.

The ARG/MAU(SOC) concept has been shaped by a study that was
conducted by the Fleet Marine Force (FMF) Atlantic on force
projection across the entire spectrum of warfare, including
special operations, and the potential employment of the FMF
to conduct maritime-oriented special operations.

Fleet : arine Forces deployed to the fleets are capable of
conducting several special operations missions. For example,
the ones assigned to Landing Force Sixth Fleet (LF6F) include
those listed in Figure 11.

To prepare for these missions, units train for six months
before they are deployed to the fleet. Several special
operations training goals have been established for the
normal ARG/MAU(SOC) missions -- for example, amphibious raid,
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LF6F MISSION
AS A CONTINGENT OF THE U.S. PRESENCE IN THE MEDITERRANEAN, IS TO CONDUCT
AMPHIBIOUS ASSAULTS OF LIMITED DURATION, ACT AS ADVANCE FORCE FOR A
FOLLOW-ON LARGER MAGTF (E.G., MAB FWD) AND TO PROVIDE AN IMMEDIATE
RESPONSE CAPABILITY ACROSS A WIDE SPECTRUM OF CRISISICONTINGENCY BY
CONDUCTING SPECIAL OPERATIONS MISSIONS INCLUDING:

AMPHIBIOUS RAIDS FIRE SUPPORT CONTROL

SECURITY OPERATIONS COUNTERINTELLIGENCE (CI) OPERATIONS

LIMITED OBJECTIVE ATTACK INITIAL TERMINAL GUIDANCE

MOBILE TRAINING TEAMS * ELECTRONIC WARFARE

NONCOMBATANT EVACUATION OPERATIONS (NEO) CLANDESTINE RECOVERY OPERATIONS

SHOW-OF-FORCE OPERATIONS SPECIALIZED DEMOLITION OPERATIONS

REINFORCZMENT OPERATIONS MILITARY OPERATIONS IN URBAN TERRAIN (MOUT)

CIVIL ACTIONS TACTICAL RECOVERY A/C AND PERSONNEL (TRAP)

DECEPTION OPERATIONS IN EXTREMIS HOSTAGE RESCUE

Figure 11

noncombatant evacuation operations, reinforcement operations,
and initial terminal guidance. Details of these goals and
the notional organizations of the Marine Amphibious Unit, the
Marine Amphibious Brigade, and the Marine Amphibious Force
are included in Appendix M.

Additional information on potential Marine organizational
alignments and operational techniques for supporting the
ARG/MAU(SOC) concept is included at Appendix N.

OTHER DISCUSSION

Interface with JLTPB. Participants discussed the need for
the seminar group to be a more formal working group, possibly
meeting under the auspices of the Joint Logistic Techniques
and Procedures Board (JLTPB). The JLTPB has previously shown
interest in this area.

At the last JLTPB meeting on 29-30 October 1986, a briefing
by the U.S. Army-U.S. Air Force Center for Low Intensity
Conflict (CLIC) was presented on its organization, mission,
and activities. During this meeting, the JLTPB directed that
the Studies, Concepts, and Analysis Division of OJCS/J-4
maintain contact with the CLIC in the development of joint
logistic doctrine for low intensity conflict.

The JLTPB is chaired by the Director for Logistics, OJCS, and
first met on 10 October 1985. The board was formed to solve
joint logistic problems being faced by the CINCs. Its
primary objective is to address and develop new logistic



doctrine, techniques, and procedures. OJCS/J-4 is in the
process of obtaining formal JCS approval of the JLTPB Terms
of Reference.

The board has established four working groups to examine
specific issues involving ammunition, POL, budget and
logistic doctrine. The next JLTPB meeting will be held 4-5
May 1987 at the Belmont Conference Center, Elkridge,
Maryland. The board will consider at this meeting adding
logistics in low intensity conflict as one of its working
group. When the seminar group transitions to a JLTPB working
group, it will have a mechanism to raise problems to senior
leadership, make recommendations, task actions to Service and
CINC representatives, and report the status of the group's
activities.

Information Sources for Logistics in LIC. The U.S.
Army-U.S. Air Force Center for Low Intensity Conflict has
prepared a bibliography on logistics in low intensity
conflict that includes reports, handbooks, articles, and
other references. Lieutenant Colonel Bill Furr discussed the
list (which is included at Appendix 0) and requested
additional sources to make the list comprehensive and keep it
current.

In addition, in January 1987, the Pentagon Library published
a selective bibliography entitled "Central America: Region
in Conflict." Copies may be obtained from The Pentagon
Library, Room 1A518, Pentagon, Washington, DC 20310.

Air Force Logistic Projects. Captain Bob Fuller of the Air
Force Logistics Management Center (AFLMC) discussed logistic
research projects with possible application to the low
intensity conflict envirorment. Examples include
microcomputer systems for contingency operations, tools for
automating data collection and reports, an airfield survey
checklist, models to compute requirements and perform
capability assessments, and handbooks on wartime tasks. (In
addition, the OJCS/J-4 Seminar Report, 19 November 1986, on
"Logistics in Low Intensity Conflict" discusses the Wartime
Contingency Contracting Handbook that was prepared by the
AFLMC in 1986.)

Conclusion. The participants concluded that the seminar
was beneficial in providing an exchange of information to
assist logistic planners in developing logistic concepts,
procedures, and systems for application in low intensity
conflict. It also contributed to current efforts by
examining logistic planning issues in preparing for and
supporting low intensity operations. The participants will
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continue their initiatives in coordination with each other
and will be prepared to address future taskings of the Joint
Logistic Techniques and Procedures Board.
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AGENDA

0850-0900 Convene in OJCS/J-4 Conference Room

0900-0915 Purpose and Objectives

0915-0945 A Commander's View: Discussion with BG Schlossberg

0945-1010 Status of Joint LIC Project Report

1010-1030 Logistic Doctrine for Low Intensity Conflict

1030-1040 Interface with Joint Logistic Techniques and Procedures

Board

1040-1050 International Handbook for Logistic Systems Development

1050-1100 Critical Items List for Low Intensity Conflict

1100-1130 NDU LIC Gaming System

1130-1230 Lunch

1230-1250 C-17 Capabilities for LIC

1250-1315 Implications for Logistic Planners of USSOC Establishment

1315-1345 Concept for Logistics in LIC for Latin American Theater
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1345-1410 ARG/MAU(SOC) Logistics

1410-1425 Logistic Intelligence in LIC

1425-1455 Service Initiatives

1455-1510 Other Logistic Initiatives/Concepts for Low Intensity

Conflict

1510-1530 Presentation for USSOUTHCOM/AMC LIC Conference

1530-1545 Information Sources for Logistics in LIC

1545-1600 Future Directions

1600 Adjourn

A-2



Appendix B

ATTENDANCE ROSTER



ATTENDANCE ROSTER

Organization Name AUTOVON
OJCS/J-4 SCAD LTC(P) Karl Dahlen, USA 225-9212

LTC George Alexander, USA 225-9212
Lt Col Ray Linville, USAF 225-9234

J-4 LRD Col Ed Gould, USAF 227-6928

J-4 LPD LTC Lew Armstrong, USA 227-6492

J-5 BG Arnold Schlossberg Jr., USA 227-8156
LTC Dave Crowell, USA 224-3737

JSOA/SOCITF LTC Stancil, USA 225-8100

HQ DA/DtLO-PLO LTC T. K. Keller 227-1537

HQ USAF/LERX Lt Col John McDonough 227-0126
LEXY Wg Cdr Alex Buchan, RAF 225-6798
XOXFL Lt Col Steve Ross 227-8964

CNO/OP-402C Cdr John McWilliam 225-3293

HQ USMC/LP Lt Col Tom Hayden 224-2812

USCINCLANT/J-4 Cdr Shawn Etter 564-6124

USCINCCENT/CCJ-4/7-PL MAJ Bob Lehman, USA 968-6433

USCINCRED/RCJ4-D LTC James H. Glock, USA 968-3821

USCINCSO/SCJ-4-LPP Maj Mark Costa, USMC (313) 282-3709

NDU/INSS-WGSC Mr E.A. (Sasha) Taurke 335-1252

CLIC/CLO Lt Col Bill Furr, USAF 574-2630
MAJ Monty Ayers, USA 574-2630

USALOGC/ATCL-CFV MAJ Michael Gentile 687-4355

AFLMC/LGX Capt Robert L. Euller 446-3535

AU CADRE/RIC Maj Pettersen 875-6628
Maj Dieckmann 875-6628
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J - 4 GOALS FOR 1987

o ENHANCE THE CINCs' LOGISTIC WARFIGHTING CAPABILITIES

0 IMPROVE NET ASSESSMENT OF THE READINESS AND SUSTAINABILITY OF
WAR PLANS

0 SUPPORT PROGRAMS DESIGNED TO ENHANCE WARTIME DEPLOYMENT,
RECEPTION, AND ONWARD MOVEMENT OF US UNITS

* SUPPORT DEVELOPMENT OF A MOBILIZATION MASTER PLAN THAT

INCLUDES ALL ASPECTS OF LOGISTIC WARFIGHTING CONCERNS

o PROMOTE ACCEPTANCE OF COALITION LOGISTICS TO IMPROVE
WARFIGrITING CAPABILITY OF ALLIES

0 ASSURE LOGISTIC REQUIREMENTS ARE ESTABLISHED IN APPLICABLE JOINT
AUTOMATED SYSTEMS AND EXPLOIT MODERN ADP TECHNIQUES IN
LOGISTIC PLANNING AND EXECUTION

0 DEVELOP LOGISTIC DOCTRINE AND CONCEPTS FOR APPUCATION ACROSS
THE ENTIRE SPECTRUM OF CONFLCT TO INCLUDE LIC

0 IMPROVE ,NTEFFACE WITH GOVERNMENT AGENCIES WITH INTERESTS
CRmCAL TO CINC WARFIGHTING REQUIREMENTS

0 INSURE LOGISTIC FOCUS IS RETAINED DURING IMPLEMENTATION OF THE
DOD REORGANIZATION ACT

0 DEVELOP REQUIREMENTS FOR ASSURED WARTIME LOGISTIC
COMMUNICATIONS CAPABILITY

t STIMULATE ADOPTION OF FUTURISTIC LOGISTIC CONCEPTS AND
CAPABILITIES
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. "DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY
OFFICE OF THE CHIEF OF STAFF

WASHINGTON. 0 C. 20310

DACS-ZBAS 22 January 1985

MEMORANDUM FOR WHOM IT KAY CONCERN

SUBJECT: Logisitic Considerations in a Bare Base Environment, Long-Term
Deployment - Honduras, C.A. Aug 83-Jun 84

This memorandum is written from a commander's perspective. The terminology
may be incorrect, the ideas may not be in proper sequence, but the intended
thrust is to outline important considerations. An extremely detailed after
action report on Joint Task Force 11 (August 1983 - February 1984), and on
Joint Task Force Alpha (February 1984 - June 1984), was left with the J-3
USSOUTHCOM.

For this kind of deployment and employment at the joint level, tho rhances are
that the headquarters will be formed on short notice, ad hoc. In the log
section it was important to have all the various skills represented. Desire
to get the job done and innovation were more important than seniority and
great depth of experience. Lieutenant Colonels and below did jobs normally
reserved for generals and colonels. In this joint command with all four
services represented, doctrinal problems were not an issue. Ways were found
to make it work and all fit together.

The following are some random thoughts which may be useful for consideration
in other real world or exercise situations. The reader must recognize,
however, that this was a peacetime situation, although terrorist activity was
a possibility. Therefore, the comments below may not always apply.

- A site survey before deployment is absolutely essential. The log guys
can figure out what they are up against, what the port site will allow, what
the road network looks like, what the local economy has to offer in terms of
food, water, facilities, power, potential for fuel contracts, railroads, long
haul truck capability,, airfields, both strategic and tactical, dock facilities
in terms of both cranes, stevedores, warehousing capabilities for rations,

*" weather extremes which affect log operations, and other host nation
capabilities/challenges.

- Commanders need to be convinced that the first guys they want on the
ground are their support people. This must be considered in the deployment.
Commanders and operators on the ground ahead of support are basically
incapable of accomplishing the mission for any period of time. A key team
that must be on the site survey and on the first plane in is the contracting
officer and his team. They should have a language capability and a bag of
money so that they can do good things immediately. On a long deployment
spending thousands up front on such things as hooking into local power, water,
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DACS-ZBAS 22 January 1985
SUBJECT: Logistics Considerations in a Bare Base Environment, Long-Term

Deployment - Honduras, C.A. Aug 83-Jun 84

and sewage will save millions later. Other contracts take a lot of time to
complete, so the earlier you start, the better. Contracting officers must be
self-starters and motivated. The impact in terms of what they can do for you
cannot be overestimated. You may need several contracting officers, depending
on the mission and the size of the A.O.

- What is available in the host country to contract can have a significant
impact on your force structure. For example: if flatbed trucks are available
to move containers, you don't have to have so many truck companies.

- The support commander needs to carefully figure out what he wants to
have hit the ground first, both by air and by sea. Materiel handling
equipment would be high on my list. There is nothing so pathetic as a support
commander and his staff with nothing to do because of an illogical deployment.

- Planners tend to tell you that you have a near impossible situation on
your hands. Operators tend to go in and make it happen.

- Most operations planned by other commands outside the country will have
almost inevitably ignored key logisitic considerations which will cause the
mission to fail if not fixed.

- You are going to run into situations from a logistics point of view that
no one on your staff has ever experienced before and you really don't know how
to handle. Although people forget, the key is simple. Somebody out their in
the world knows the answer, and all you have to do is call him and find out.
There can be times when this can even save lives.

- Listen to your little people out their doing the job and actually
working on the equipment, driving the trucks and the boats. Their innovation
is incredible. To ignore it would be stupid.

- If something can go wrong, it probably will, such as your 790 boat with
your food losing an engine and being delayed by a week. You have got to have
backup plans; ask yourself the question, "If this doesn't get done or if this
doesn't happen, what will be the impact?"

- One of the greatest wastes of money in terms of deployment costs is
failure to task organize for the mission. We tend to bring too much, and
there are lots of pros and cons to this argument such as retaining unit
integrity. On the other hand, rarely do we get a chance to really check out
the logisitics system. On a long deployment you are able to do so, and we
ought to take every advantage of these opportunities.

- No matter how you deploy, you give something up. If you deploy by air,
you get there quickly, but you can't sustain for long. If you deploy by sea,
you get their more slowly but can sustain when you get there. No maLter how
you deploy, commanders tend to forget the time it takes to clear the port or
airfield and move your gear intra theater to where it is needed. If assets
are short and roads are bad, this takes alot longer than you might think and
must be thought about ahead of time when considering early missions in theater.
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I*- Computers break when moving from home station to field locations.

Therefore, you better know how to do it manually or you are going to be out of

business for a while.

- Operators need to be reminded that small punch card mistakes will get

you the right part at the wrong place. Ask the question, "how is my process

different now that I'm in the field?" When a joint task force is deployed,

you are going to find people from different installations all do business

slightly differently. It takes considerabe time to get all the logisticians

to work from the same sheet of music. Once all the equipment is back in

operation and the operator bugs are worked out, everything runs smoothly. If

I had to put a time on how long this takes, I would say about 45 days.

- Sometimes you simply must go outside the "system." The commander must
make special arrangements to bring in parts or whatever if he has got to have
them to insure mission accomplishment. This only happened once in a big way
in 10 1/2 months and had to do with Blackhawk parts.

- Because of various laws, restrictions, or the fragility of the local
economy, it takes longer than anyone would believe to put some contracts in
place to support the troops. An example is that Honduras ships Dole
pinnapples, Chachita bannanas, and beef to the United States, but it took me
something like 10 months to have some of these products appear in the dining

facilities.

- Although some things are available on the local economy, don't think
that means that you are going to be able to use them. A simple example is
ice. The medics absolutely refused to let us use any of it. Check it out!

- Because of civilianization of a lot of our work force, we have lost a
number of our skills that we need on long deployments. For example: we don't
really know how to handle the food warehouse anymore. Remember you are always
going to have guys out there that don't know enough to take milk out of the
direct sun when it is 115 degrees. Also, when you ship food from a long way
off, especially fresh vegetables, you are going to have a great deal of

spoilage that you must factor in. Winile on he suujecL Of food, you need to
be careful to plan up front what kind of ration cycle you want to be on and

then be sure you have assets to support it. For instance, how many

refrigerator mechanics do you have out there?

- As a general point, recognizing that it is an old platitude, plan for

everything you can possibly do to take care of the troops. If you can get

PX's operating in the field, do it. Let some one else who is not having to

live under the field conditions be the bad guy and say no, because it does not

take any practice to be miserable. On this same point, don't forget we have
women in the force, and we can't forget their needs. Innovation again can be

a lifesaver for morale. For instance, if you don't have enough adequate
shower units, give a few troops a few hundred dollars and a couple of large

tents, and you end up with a shower facility that will surpass anything in the

Army inventory in a few days.
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- Don't forget your Air Force component -- often they will have equipient
such as their Harvest Eagle setup that can help all the troops.

- Speaking of the Air Force brings a point to mind. You've got to watch
all your service components and make sure everyone is living about the same.
If you have got one group eating C-rations and another eating steaks in two
parts of the country, the news will spread like wild fire and become a real
problem. The people who come into the theater for a short time to do things
such as run your strategic airfields have a tendency to really overdo it in
terms of creature comforts and bring more people than they really need to get
the job done. If you have a limitation on numbers of people allowed in the
theater, this is an area you vii want to watch.

- Lack of forward refueling capability for helicopters can be a real show
stopper. You will want to plan to have plenty of that kind of equipment
available.

- In this kind of operation recognize that the people who run your field
laundry, bakery, water points, et al., need periodic pats on the back and
visibility with high level visitors.

I think the above points cover most of the key areas.

Former Commander
Joint Task Force 11 a lh
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LOGISTICAL INITIATIVES FOR LOW INTENSITY CONFLICT

The challenges of low intensity conflict require the

dedicated attention of all military planners, particularly

the logistician. As Secretary of Defense Weinberger has

stated, "Through the rest of this century, low-intensity

conflict (LIC) will be the next most likely challenge to U.S.

national security interests.'
1

Low intensity warfare is nothing new. Its various

forms -- such as subversion, insurgency, and .terrorism -- are

as old as conflict itself. But as Secretary Weinberger has

added,

The growing intensity with which they are
pursued by our adversaries in the post-World War
II era requires a commensurate increase in the
attention we devote to them. Indeed, these
forms of ambiguous aggression have become so
widespread that they have become the "warfare of
choice" over the last 40 years. 2

In concert with other military planners, the

logistician is also devoting more attention to these

challenges. This paper will review the role of logistics in

low intensity operations and will present several logistic

initiatives aimed at improving the capabilities of the United

States and its friends to respond to the challenges presented

by this type of conflict.
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LOW INTENSITY CONFLICT

Defining the term "low intensity conflict" itself can

be a challenge, since the dividing line can be ambigious

between peaceful competition among nation states and the

aspects of a political-military struggle inherent in a low

intensity conflict. In the words of Secretary Weinberger,

"In today's world, the line between peace and war is less

clearly drawn than at any time in our history.'
3

For the purposes of this paper, the following def-

inition -- approved by the Joint Chiefs of Staff in 1985 --

is used:

Low Intensity Conflict: A limited politico-
military struggle to achieve political, social,
economic, or psychological objectives. It is
often protracted and ranges from diplomatic,
economic, and psychosocial pressures through
terrorism and insurgency. Low-intensity conflict
is generally confined to a geographic area and is
often characterized by constraints on the
weaponry, tactics, and the level of violence.
Also called LIC.4

THE ROLE OF LOGISTICS

The role of logistics in low intensity conflict can be

examined from two perspectives -- that of assisting friendly

governments threatened by low intensity operations without

the commitment of U.S. combat forces, and that of providing

support for U.S. forces deployed abroad. Looking at either

of these two cases can be assisted by using the following

diagram of various "force functions" in low intensity

conflict (see Figure 1). It was developed by General Paul F.

Gorman (U.S. Army-Retired), formerly the Commander-in-Chief,
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U.S. Southern Command, for use in explaining the nature,

problems, and possible responses in low intensity conflict.

It arrays the "capabilities or type forces most likely to be

used were the United States called upon to cope with a range

of increasingly intense conflicts."
5

As General Gorman has noted, "In most situations

involving low intensity threats, the U.S. response will be

security assistance." 6 Logistics is at the forefront of

such assistance programs that provide weapons, equipment,

spare parts, and other support. As the intensity level

increases, additional "force functions" may be applicable.

In addition to the predominant role that logistic elements

play in security assistance programs, they are also prevalent

in the other functions listed on the diagram such as civic

action projects, mobility, construction, medicine, and other

logistic support.

Commitment of U.S. Support

Since logistic assistance faces fewer constraints than

the commitment of U.S. combat forces abroad, it is

particularly well-suited as a U.S. response to help friendly

governments engaged in low intensity conflict. In a major

address on the uses of military power, Secretary Weinberger

in November 1984 stated that there are several situations

where U.S. combat forces should not be used, and he

identified six major tests to be applied when considering

their commitment abroad. These include:
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0 U.S. forces should not be committed to combat

abroad unless our national interest or that of our allies is

at stake.

o The United States must have a clear intention of

winning the engagement when combat forces are committed.

o Political and military objectives must be clearly

defined.

o We must continually assess the conditions,

objectives, and combat requirements and adjust them as

necessary.

o There must be reasonable assurance of popular

support before U.S. combat forces are committed abroad.

o The commitment of U.S. forces to combat should be a

last resort.
7

Choice of First Resort

If, in applying these tests, the assessment is that

U.S. forces should not be committed to combat, what are the

alternatives to respond to threats, particularly those of low

intensity conflict? Clearly, logistics can play a vital role

and can be the choice of first resort. The situation must

still be important to U.S. interests, and objectives must

still be defined. However, logistic assistance can be the

response to minimize the risk to the United States and to

avoid other inherent difficulties that the commitment of U.S.

combat forces abroad involve. In addition, the low intensity
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conflict environment may require the commitment of U.S.

logistic assistance before U.S. combat forces are committed.

SUPPORT OF OTHER NATIONS

Security assistance can provide not only the basic

weapons themselves, but it can include equipment, spare

parts, training, and other materiel and services needed to

enhance a nation's ability to maintain internal security. As

part of a security assistance program, logistic elements can

be used to support what is known as "foreign internal

defense" efforts. Foreign internal defense includes

protective actions to counter subversion and insurgency and

other programs to help governments combat low intensity

aggression. They can also include economic and political

support for developing nations such as programs to build and

strengthen the nation's infrastructure to provide the

internal security needed to permit economic, political, and

social growth.

Logistic Assistance

Projects that are planned for internal development

must focus on the needs of the country and also be

coordinated with other modernization efforts to balance the

country's overall development progress. They not only can

promote balanced growth but with other measures can be used

to improve the recipient's security and increase its success

in meeting the needs of its people. Logistic resources can
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be used to provide support in the following areas:

o Public health and medical programs

o Technical training

° Induztria' de-elopment

o Transportation

o Public housing

o Water resources

o Land development

o Electric power, and

o Food distribution.

In particular, when civilian population areas have

been the target of low intensity operations, programs in

support of the populace can be enhanced with logistic

assistance. Assistance which could be vital in urban areas

after an insurgent attack include the following:

o Evacuating casualties and providing mortuary

services,

o Performing health and medical services,

o Providing food, water, and essential supplies,

o Preparing food or providing the means for food

preparation:

o Restoring utilities,

o Handling refugees and displaced persons,

o Assessing damage, and

" Removing debris.

These examples show that logistic support can be used

to provide a variety of assistance through a wide range of
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programs and activities from disaster relief to economic and

military assistance. In addition, many technical services

can be performed by military personnel in support of

development and modernization programs -- for example,

engineering projects such as building schools, clinics,

irrigation works, and roads.

General John R. Galvin, in a press interview on

February 20, 1987, said that within the U.S. Southern

Command, more engineering and medical teams would be

dispatched on civic action projects.8 General Gorman has

also pointed out the:

... recognition in the Third World of the value
of military engineer units, with the equipment
and discipline to undertake construction tasks
in remote areas where security may be
questionable, or in a natural disaster zone,
where operations by commercial contractors is
unlikely. And in any less-developed country,
military engineers can dig wells, build water
distribution and flood control systems, and
construct the roads and bridges essential to
economic progress.9

Assistance can also be provided to assist foreign

countries in developing an adequate defense capability.

Frequently training is required for equipment transfers when

a recipient country receives U.S. equipment. But first,

training surveys need to be conducted to determine the host

country's capability. These surveys require the

participation of experienced logistic technicians.

Training

Logistic personnel can play a vital role in training
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conducted as part of a security assistance program for a

nation threatened by low intensity conflict, particularly

specific technical training that cannot be provided by the

in-cci-ntry dvisory team. For example, mobile training teams

can be used to meet training requirements that are beyond the

capability of the in-country military assistance organization

and the host country. The purpose of a military training

team is to help the host nation in becoming self-sufficient

in training particular skills. Mobile training teams can be

useful in teaching logistic skills such as the proper repair

and maintenance of equipment. They can also help develop a

cadre of host nation personnel who then become the

instructional base for recurring training requirements. In

this manner, technical assistance can be provided by the

United States to develop the capabilities of the indigenous

military forces by improving their skills and productivity.

Logistic Units

Logistic units are particularly well suited to provide

assistance -- both training and support -- to host countries

such as the following:

° Medical. Medical personnel can support tactical

operations or provide support to the civilian population

through civic action projects and public health programs.

They can have a primary role in training, national

development, and other related areas.

0 Engineer. Engineering units can perform many low
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intensity conflict missions. In addition to providing combat

support, they can construct military facilities and support

civic action projects such as road construction, utilities,

or water projects. Requirements for engineering support may

be extensive because of the need to improve roads and

construct bridges.

o Maintenance. Maintenance personnel can assist in

training host nation military forces as well as providing

repair support.

0 Supply. Supply units can provide training and

assistance in distributing essential supplies, equipment, and

other services.

o Transportation. Transportation units can provide

mobility support to host nation forces. In addition to

training indigenous forces, they can also support civic

action projects and other development programs.

Logistic Training for Combat Forces

There are also several areas in which logistic

training is required to prepare general purpose forces for

employment in low intensity operations. These include:

" Resupply techniques, including aerial resupply,

o Techniques for loading and unloading,

o Procedures for transporting equipment,

° Procedures for packaging equipment, particularly

for resupply by air,

o Simple repair and maintenance instructions for
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operating personnel,

o Concealment and camouflage of logistic resources,

o First aid and general medical care, and

o Supply economy.

As can-be seen, logistics can play a major role in

assisting friendly indigenous forces engaged in low intensity

conflict. Logistics also is a critical element in planning

for the employment of U.S. combat forces, particularly in

contingency operations which are one type of action that can

be taken to respond to low intensity conflict threats.

SUPPORT OF U.S. FORCES

Peacetime contingency operations are generally

short-term military operations, less intense than

conventional warfare. They include the rapid projection or

employment of forces such as a raid, strike, or r ;cue to

recover personnel or conduct punitive action. They are

undertaken to achieve high priority objectives in a timely

manner, particularly when diplomatic or other efforts have

been unsuccessful.

Full consideration of logistic requirements can be

restrained by planning procedures that call for stringent

operational security. However, logistic support is

particularly crucial for strike operations and must be

responsive to sustain the force. Logistic preparations must

consider the force composition and size, duration of the

mission, means of entry and withdrawal, timeliness, location,
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and other similar factors.

A show of force can be used to lend credibility to

commitments or demonstrate the feasibility of military

action. However, the forward deployment of military forces

must include (and in some cases, be preceded by) adequate

logistic support, since the logistic infrastructure in many

areas is lacking.

Other possible contingency missions include the

relocation within a host country of civilians threatened by

hostile action or the evacuation of U.S. noncombatants to a

safe haven. In addition to providing logistic support for

the combat elements that may be required to protect the

evacuees, noncombatant evacuation operations require

extensive logistic planning to include facilities,

transportation, food support, and other services for their

execution.

U.S. Army guidance for low intensity operations

recognizes that a:

... vital operational consideration in
peacetime contingencies is the potentially
pivotal role of logistics. Logistical
requirements may dominate the mission, and can
present extraordinary demands on service and
joint support forces. The missions are likely
to be short-notice, unique, and in austere
environments. Peacetime contingencies require
that consideration be given to developing a
precrisis logistics baseline for national
contingency force structures that include an
awareness of the needs of various force sizes
and compositions.10

In particular, "planning for appropriate logistic support

must be comprehensive." 
11
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Logistics in Counterterrorism

Logistics is also a consideration in counterterrorism

actions which are measures taken to prevent or respond to

terrorism. Although terrorist acts can be part of an

insurgent campaign, the recent rise in international

terrorism points to objectives less connected with an

insurgency than with the goals of terrorist groups to acquire

political power by intimidation, obtain international

recognition, coerce policy changes, or to obtain special

privileges. However, these same objectives can be applicable

to a local insurgency as well.

Although the role of logistics in this area may not be

as extensive as in others, it can still be significant. Key

issues that must be considered include providing adequate

physical security protection for storage areas containing

weapons and ammunition; protecting transportation networks

and controlling distribution procedures and schedules; and

reducing the vulnerability of logistic facilities, personnel,

and other resources to terrorist attack. These and other

antiterrorism measures can decrease the probability that a

terrorist act will occur.

LOGISTIC INITIATIVES

Having examined the role of logistics in low intensity

conflict, this paper will now present several logistic

initiatives being developed by the Joint Staff and the

Services to improve the capabilities of the United States and
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its friends to respond to the challenges presented by this

type of conflict. These projects range from new automated

planning tools to handbooks on supporting contingency

operations.

Exchange of Information

One initiative that the OJCS Director of Logistics

began last year is a series of seminars with the logistic

staffs of the Services and unified commands to examine

logistic prooims that must be faced in developing and

providing support capabilities in low intensity conflict.

The first seminar was held last November, and a second one

was held last week.

The seminars have been held to further the Director of

Logistics's goal to "develop logistic doctrine and concepts

for application across the entire spectrum of conflict to

include low intensity conflict." Both were productive in

exchanging information among the Services on their projects,

studies, and other development efforts. A report on the

first seminar, "Logistics in Low Intensity Conflict," has

been published, and a report on the second seminar, "Logistic

Planning for the Low Intensity Conflict Environment," will be

completed this month.

Doctrine

The seminars have also been useful to get logistic

planners not only to address logistic problems in low
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intensity conflict in general but also to consider the

requirements for logistic doctrine in this area of conflict.

Doctrine is important because it is the foundation that

shapes how our organizations are formed, how our policies and

objectives are determined, and, finally, how our procedures

and techniques are developed.

The interservice group has been reviewing the

requirement for logistic doctrine for low intensity conflict

from a joint perspective. In addition, the U.S. Army

Logistics Center has prepared an "Operational Concept for

Logistics Support in Low Intensity Conflict." It provides

guidance for the employment of logistical support for U.S.

Army forces in low intensity conflict. Its objective is to

serve as a basic document from which organizations,

procedures, and equipment can be defined to enhance the

capability of logistic elements in low intensity conflict.

The U.S. Air Force is also developing a draft logistic

doctrine for low intensity conflict for its units. This

effort follows and will be an adjunct of its recently updated

logistic doctrine -- called "combat support" doctrine -- that

describes the nature of logistic support and its relationship

to aerospace power.

Logistic Systems Development Guide

Another initiative of the Logistics Directorate of

OJCS that will help enhance the quality of indigenous

logistic capabilities is the preparation of a guide for use
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by U.S. friends and allies in examining and improving their

logistic systems. In his 1987 report to the U.S. Congress,

Secretary Weinberger said,

The key to combatting this subtle form of
aggression, which manifests itself in open
conflict only at the last possible moment, is
the quality and reliability of a nation's
indigenous military forces, along with its
legitimate political institutions.12

The guide will be useful to assist developing nations

in determining their requirements for logistic systems and

improving their procedures. Many developing countries face

similar problems in logistic management, training, system

design, procedures, planning, documentation, and command

emphasis. The guide will emphasize the importance of

logistics and will present basic tasks, principles, support

concepts, and common data elements.

A draft has been written by the U.S. Army Logistics

Center, and it is now being reviewed by the Services, unified

commands, logistic schools, and other agencies that are

concerned with international logistic activities. When

published, it will fill a major shortcoming in advice

available from the United States. It will be translated into

Spanish, French, and Arabic and used internationally as a

guide for developing or improving logistic systems and for

training personnel in basic logistic concepts.

Other Handbooks

Other handbooks are also being developed to address
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specific logistic problems in low intensity conflict. For

example, the Air Force Logistics Management Center has

published a Wartime Contingency Contracting Handbook to guide

contracting officers in supporting deployed units. It

outlines legal authorities; discusses funding issues; and

presents contingency contracting procedures, responsibili-

ties, and practices. It also includes a checklist of

essential items that contingency contracting officers must

consider.

Planning Tools

Several other projects have provided planning tools

for logisticians. These include SCALP -- Scenario-Determined

Computer Assisted Logistic Planning -- and LAMS -- Locally

Available Materiel and Services -- that have been developed

by the U.S. Army Logistics Center.

SCALP is an automated tool to assist in determining

deployment requirements and developing contingency plans. By

using logistic planning factors, it estimates the

requirements for meals, water, ammunition, equipment, and

petroleum products. It can also c)nsider variables in

resupply time and geographic characteristics.

LAMS, which has been tested in Honduras, can be used

to provide logistic information on the availability of

materiel, services, and other resources in a given area of

operation.
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Other Projects

Several other projects include research and testing

programs. The U.S. Army has developed a supply concept for

supporting an expeditionary force in a remote area of

operations for 90 days or less. A test was conducted in

January 1986 in Honduras during Exercise Blazing Trails, and

the system is now being used. Several studies are also

examining other logistic aspects. These include a research

project sponsored by the U.S. Air Force Logistics Command on

"Supporting Third World Nations in Low Intensity Conflict

Logistically."

These projects provide examples of the initiatives

that have been begun to address some of the logistic issues

in low intensity conflict. A question that still needs to be

asked is, What initiatives from U.S. businesses and industry

are needed?

CHALLENGES FOR INDUSTRY

Clearly, the U.S. private sector can make significant

contributions. One is to provide other automated tools that

are needed by the logistician to compensate for the problems

inherent in planning for low intensity operations. Logistic

planners are handicapped by the demand for secrecy and the

accelerated planning schedule typical of low intensity

operations. The following three factors -- generally

characteristic of low intensity operations -- were cited for
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some of the logistic problems in the initial Grenada planning:

" Short warning,

" Little coordination, and

O Tight security.13

Another contribution that industry can make is to

produce the equipment and other logistic items that support

the mission and doctrine of indigenous forces. Many items of

U.S. equipment may be adaptable for the low intensity

conflict environment, but those that are "high-tech" and

complex may not be useful in the hands of indigenous forces.

As a report prepared for the U.S. Army Training and Doctrine

Command in 1983 stated,

Equipment must be light, easily transportable
and disguised or hidden, uncomplicated, and
inexpensive -- the individual commander should
be willing to abandon gear rather than become
its hostage. There should be powerful emphasis
on "fire-and-forget" weapons, remotely
activated antivehicle explosives and smart
munitions.14

Equipment for Indigenou Forces

There has always been an American faith in technology

to provide a military advantage. However, there are several

pitfalls to avoid when considering providing high-tech

equipment to indigenous forces. These include:

0 Experience levels. If indigenous forces have

limited experience with less sophisticated equipment, it is

difficult to train them to operate advanced weapons. It is

equally difficult to repair and maintain complex systems and

to provide other logistic support.
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Overdependence. Forces with high-tech equipment

may be inclined to depend on such equipment by foregoing

simple, effective tactics and techniques. Such weapons are

thought to be so good that they must be effective which is

not always the case. Some advanced weapons may be wanted for

reasons of prestige, when they may offer little advantage or

application.

a Cost-effectiveness. Frequently the most costly and

advanced equipment can be frustrated in a low intensity

conflict by human ingenuity and unsophisticated means.

"Unconventional countermeasures to high-tech challenges are

usually amazingly cost-effective.
15

o Escalation potential. New technology injected into

a low intensity conflict may lead to escalation, which could

be inconsistent with U.S. objectives and produce distinct

military disadvantages. 16

Summary

With the initiatives being developed by the Defense

Department, our capabilities to provide the required

logistics for low intensity operations are being enhanced.

However, the support of the private sector is also needed to

meet the challenges of low intensity conflict which, in the

views of Vice President Bush, is "the most active threat we

face today."
17
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INTERIM OPERATIONAL CONCEPT
for

LOGISTICS SUPPORT IN LOW-INTENSITY CONFLICT

1. PURPOSE. This concept provides guidance for the employment of logistical
support for US Army forces in low-intensity conflict (LIC). This concept
relates specifically to US Army forces although it may have applications to
other services, joint forces, government agencies, and foreign governments.
The objective is to provide a basic document from which organizations,
procedures, and equipment can be defined to enhance the capability of the
logistics system to provide support in LIC. This concept, together with
FC 100-20, Low-Intensity Conflict, 16 July 1986, will provide the reader with
an understanding of how the Army will operate in LIC.

2. GENERAL.

a. Low-intensity conflict is a limited politico-military struggle to
achieve political, social, economic, psychological, or military objectives. It
is often protracted and ranges from diplomatic, economic, and psychological
pressures through terrorism and insurgency. Low-intensity conflict is
generally confined to a geographic area and is often characterized by con-
straints on the weaponry, tactics, and the level of violence.

b. The term low-intensity conflict does not describe a specific activity
or operation. Operations in a LIC environment are divided into four general
categories: Foreign Intetnal Defense (FID), Peacetime Contingency Operations
(PCO), Terrorism Counteraction (TCA), and Peacekeeping Operations (PKO). While
these constitute individual concept areas and will be addressed separately in
this concept, they may, in fact, overlap. Such warfare, and our way of waging
it, poses an unprecedented challenge for logisticians.

c. The US has interests in many areas in which LIC may exist and US Army
forces may be committed. Cooperation with the US Air Force will be vital
always as will cooperation with US Navy and Marine forces in many cases. In
most cases, Army forces will cooperate with the military forces and civilian
agencies of other nations as well.

d. The LIC environment is comprised of two main features: The nature of
conflict involved, and the arena in which it occurs. In LIC, deterrence has a
different character than it does at higher levels of conflict. It is not so
much an issue of deterring hostilities through a balance of forces in-being as
it is one of preventing or modifying the conditions which lead to hostilities.
LIC defies pure military solutions. Such conflicts cannot be won through force
of arms alone. LIC is neither simple nor short term. Political, economic,
social, and psychological initiatives are necessary to achieve lasting success
in the low intensity conflict arena.

e. The potential for conflict is greatest in the developing nations. The
intensification of nationalism as a future trend will place greater restric-
tions on air, land, and sea space. Additionally, developing nations may become
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less willing to grant base rights to developed nations. This will lead to a
greater reliance on strategic sea and airlift capabilities for the deployment
and sustainment of U.S. forces in low intensity conflicts.

f. A principle aspect of LIC is the constraint on levels of response. The
difference between military operations in LIC and conventional war lies in the
nature of military success. Success in LIC will consist of achieving US
national objectives without the protracted commitment of US forces in a combat
role.

g. Another feature of the LIC environment, particularly when commitment of
U.S. military resources is involved, is a high probability of intense scrutiny
by the U.S. and international news media. As the U.S. commitment extends in
time or scope, U.S. public affairs requirements will have logistical implica-
tions. More information is contained in FM 46-1, Public Affairs.

h. The fundamental principles of logistics apply across the spectrum of
conflict. It is the application and adaptation of these principles to the
environment of low-intensity conflict that present unique challenges for the
logistician. Generally, the main principles that govern the establishment anrd
operations of the logistical system in LIC include the following:

o Ability to implement in any theater/country.

o Task force composition, normally of two or more services, capable of
crganizatizGnal flexibility and inter-service support.

o Routine use of maximum available host nation (HN) and other support to
include local services, supplies, facilities, utilities, and transportation
support systems.

o Maximum use of existing fixed facilities such as lines of communication
(LOC), ports, airfields, ard communications.

o Minimum handling of supplies. For short duration conflicts (less than
90 days), units are supported by preplanned resupply packages and by requisi-
tion.

o Maximum economy of resources.

o Optimum use of mobile maintenance teams allowing for repair as far
forward as possible including modular replacement of unserviceable components.

o Maximum reliance on CONUS supply activities or, when appropriate,
existing regional support bases for supply requirements.

o Routine use of both intertheater and intratheater airlift to deliver
supplies until surface transportation can satisfy the requirements.
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o Protection of logistics elements with self-protection and passive
protective measures.

i. In all levels of conflict, the purpose of the logistics effort is
continuous support of combat forces. In LIC, logistics elements may precede
combat units into the area of operation or may be the only military force
deployed. The LIC environment is characterized by inadequate logistics
infrastructure. The requirement to properly develop an area into a tare base
support system may require that logistical assets comprise a significant
quantity of early sorties. The nature of LIC, particularly in counter-
insurgency, dictates a US response that relies on the use of logistics
resources to assist other nations in resolving their own problems. A variety
of humanitarian and civic assistance programs can be supported by logistics
units. In such an environment, flexibility in logistics support is paramount.

3. LIMITATIONS. Low-intensity conflict transcends the normal concept of peace
and war and is not limited to any specific geographic area. The logistics
systems must operate within the environmental constraints of the host country
where the force is employed. The use of locally available supplies and
facilities are often constrained by political, economic, and social considera.-
tions. The risks inherent in an initial dependence on host country or other
friendly nation lines of communication, supplies, services, equipment,
facilities, or security must be recognized.

4. OPERATIONAL CONCEPT.

a. General.

(1) In order to separate logistics information pertaining to specific
aspects of LIC, this document is divided into four parts: Terrorism Counter-
action, Peacekeeping Operations, Foreign Internal Defense, and Peacetime
Contingency Operations. Subjects such as supply and services, maintenance, and
transportation are discussed in general terms for each category of LIC. The
composition of any logistics support organization will be highly mission/
scenario dependent, and levels of logistics support may vary within and between
each category.

(2) It is necessary to analyze logistical requirements during the
development of courses of action and the evaluation of these courses of action.
Each phase of the operation must be independently analyzed to determine the
support required. Planning for support of LIC operations must be a continuous
process. Inclusion of the logistician at the outset during mission planning
and force development is vital to the success of any operation. Once the
concept of operation is determined, detailed logistics planning can proceed.
Supporting plans should be as detailed as planning time will permit. LIC
requirements will typically arise with a minimum of warning time and may occur
in any theater of operation.

(3) Most logistics organizations are structured to allow units to fit
the assigned mission and situation. This flexibility is vital to enable
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logistics organizations to meet the wide range of potential deployment situa-
tions in LIC. The conventional echelonment of logistics functions is often
bypassed in LIC. Direct contact by units in the area of operations (AO) with
the wholesale logistics community is essential for responsive support to remote
areas. The direct requisition and distribution process, described at Appendix
E, is designed to replace rear echelon support units and informal "stovepipe"
arrangements with parent units. Simplicity is an essential ingredient of
logistics support to allow the flexibility necessary to continue effective
support under demanding and adverse conditions.

b. Terrorism Counteraction (TCA).

(1) Terrorism is the systematic use of fear to achieve a political
objective. Terrorism constitutes a threat which must be dealt with within the
Army's daily operations. The measures used to counter the terrorist threat are
referred to as terrorism counteraction. Army doctrine calls for preventive
action (antiterrorism) along with reactive measures (counterterrorism) to meet
the terrorist threat.

(2) Specially trained US Army forces may be used in counterterrorism.,
operations, or the unique characteristics of the terrorist threat may require
joint measures. Logistics support is often limited to that carried with team
members during the operation. Support may be provided by the normal support
structure for units participating or by an ad-hoc support element assembled for
the operation. Situation permitting, support may be obtained from the host
country.

(3) Antiterrorism refers to defensive measures taken to reduce vulner-
ability to terrorist attack. All logistics elements must be aware of this
potential threat as it relates to the overall immediate unit mission.
Logistics units must ensure their base defense plans include perimeter
security, access procedures, and rules of engagement. Reducing the base
vulnerability and projecting an impression of that low vulnerability will
reduce the probability of terrorist attack. The goal is to provide security of
logistics facilities and installations to ensure unimpeded support operations
in h.ne AO. The concept for conducting antiterrorism focuses on avoidance,
dispersion, and self defense. This may be difficult due to existing facilities
or mutual defense agreements and treaties.

(4) Understanding terrorist groups is vitally important when preparing
anti-terrorism programs. Independent and state-supported terrorists often rely
upon stolen arms and ammunition to employ violence. The inherent weakness in
the logistical support system for a self-defense capability makes support
facilities a viable target for terrorist operations. Passive and active
measures must, therefore, be combined to protect the sustainment effort. Early
detection of terrorist activitios will greatly reduce the terrorist ability to
seize, store, and distribute pilfered ammunition and equipment. SystEmatic
checks of supplies and equipment from shipment to issue will aid in the
;-ct::tion of supplies. Antiterrorism measures- are particularly important for
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in-country LOCs. Additional security measures may be incurred when surface

LOCs are utilized.

c. Peacekeeping Operations (PKO).

(1) Peacekeeping operations are military operations conducted in
support of diplomatic efforts to achieve, restore, or maintain peace in a
potential conflict area. The US forces participating in the United Nations
Multinational Force and Observers (MFO) in the Sinai provide us with a current
example of PKO. (The US Army is responsible for providing a logistical support
unit to support the entire MFO.) Although the Sinai Desert is a remote and
austere environment, PKO may as easily be conducted in developed, urban areas.
US forces will often work with both civilian and armed forces personnel of
several nations as a part of a multinational operation.

(2) The basic force structure and appropriate augmentation are situa-
tion dependent. Normal logistics support operations should be used to the
maximum extent possible. PKO is pursued under peacetime laws and regulations.
The support may be characterized by austere base development and a mixed
military/civilian contractor support structure. In the MFO, civilian
contractors provide custodial support at bases, maintenance of vehicles, and"
other supply and service functions. Host Nation Support (HNS) may not be a
significant factor, because of political considerations derived from the nature
of PKO itself. Due to the multi-national and generally non-c_., .at orientation
of the operation,.the Logistics Civil Augmentation Program (LOGCAP) may be used
to a greater extent than in other types of actions. LOGCAP should not be
confused with HNS agreements or contracting with local or third party
nationals. The LOGCAP objective is to preplan for the use of civilian
contractors to perform selected services to augment Army forces. LOGCAP is a
possible asset if several preconditions have been met and the LIC operation
occurs in a country where servicing contracts exist. LOGCAP is governed by
AR 700-137.

(3) Since the nature of PKO may require isolated units to be positioned
in hostile environments, plans must be made to provide the necessary backup
logistics assets to reduce their vulnerability to activities from hostile
elements. Planning must be made to allow for sufficient transportation assets
to provide for the rapid relocation of peacekeeping forces. If additional
transportation is required beyond the organic assets of the peacekeeping force,
then the required augmentation should be planned well in advance.

(4) Upon notification, logistics units in support of the peacekeeping
force should establish liaison with the task force commander and staff. Timely
guidance will allow the unit to begin the detailed logistics planning and
preparation required for the proper execution of assigned tasks. US forces may
provide logistic support directly to United Nations Peacekeeping Forces under
provisions of the United Nations Participation Act of 1945. DA Pam 700-15,
Logistic Support of United Nations Peacekeeping Forces, outlines authorities,
command and staff functions, and requstioning procedures. Some of the subjects
relative to logistics s.pport for the peacekeeping force which 5hould be
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addressed in the international agreement(s) are: supplies and services; use of
indigenous personnel; and use of roads, post facilities, airfields, and rail-
ways. It is the responsibility f Headquarters, Department of the Army (HQDA)
to obtain clarification on the details of the mission.

(5) There may be a requirement to develop a special unit to handle
logistics. It may be possible to use selected division support command
(DISCOM) and/or corps support command (COSCOM) elements to support a deployed
force. Logistics elements deploy simultaneously or prior to the peacekeeping
force. The possibility of using an intermediate support base located near the
deployed force should also be considered.

(6) Supply and Services.

(a) General. Supply support for a deployed peacekeeping force will
require longer order ship times for surface shipments than units experience in
CONUS. Stockage of repair parts and other supplies should be increased to a
level that will support a deployed force for an extended period. Self service
supply items will be required.

'b) Class I. There may be heavy reliance on contractors for fresh f6od
supplies as well as dining facility operation. Prior planning and coordination
is essential to arrange for supplemental rations. Sufficient veterinary
inspection support must be planned to monitor local purchase activities. In
addition, some requirements for the meal, ready-to-eat (MRE), or other combat
ready meals for members of the force on remote patrol may exist. In a multi-
national force, consideration must be given as to the type/content of certain
foods for religious or cultural reasons.

(c) Class II. Selected items which should be considered for deployment
include tentage, cots, latrine equipment, goggles, mosquito bars, and camou-
flage screens.

(d) Class III. If bulk fuel is supplied by US logistics elements, it
will be contracted for by Defense Fuel Supply Center through existing proce-
dures and dispersed to other peacekeeping force members under the provision of
PL 72-264. The capability to test Class III products for contamination is a
necessity.

(e) Class IV. Because of the bulk and large tonnages involved with
Class IV items, the requirements for these items should be identified early and
shipped via surface means. Some Class IV barrier materiel may be purchased in
the AO or from third party contractors.

(f) Class V. Ammunition will be supplied through the Standard Ammuni-
tion Supply System. The system will be streamlined to eliminate unnecessary
peacetime procedures if the situation escalates. If incremental shipments of
ammunition are required during employment, unit commanders should obtain a
transportation link as direct as possible between the operational location and
the supporting ammunition supply point (ASP). In most cases, explosive
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ordnance disposal (EOD) support is required. These personnel should contact
host country representatives so that procedures can be arranged for the correct
method of disposal of munitions.

(g) Class VII. Because of the bulk involved with most Class VII items,
projected requirements should be identified, requisitioned, and shipped. Class
VII may include the use of commercial style rough-terrain vehicles and equip-
ment from US or foreign sources, US military equipment, foreign military
equipment, or some combination of all types. Procedures for retrograde of
unserviceable items should be developed prior to deployment.

(h) Class IX. Supply of repair parts (and Class III packaged) may be
included within a contract for maintenance of vehicles.

(i) Water. Highly location dependent, water supply may be included in
an overall custodial contract, obtained from local sources, or be provided by
US water purification/distribution units. Coordinationmust be made with
preventive medicine personnel to test and approve all water obtained from both
local and US military systems.

(j) Sundry packs are currently not available without sufficient notice
and without proper requisitioning authority. It is recommended that the
deploying force initiate a formal request through command channels requesting
sundry packs be assembled and distributed until Post Exchange services can be
provided.

(k) Services. Services at the base camp for force personnel may be
included in the general custodial contract. The extent to which they are
established on a permanent basis depends upon the duration of the mission.
Graves registration support will most often be reserved for US force operation.
Arrangements for the following services need to be made in advance so that they
are contracted or included as part of the force.

o Showers. o Engineer functions.

o Laundry. o Firefighting.

o Barber. o Sewage.

o PX services. o Trash disposal.

o Recreation facilities. o Electrical power.

o Vector control.

(7) Maintenance operations may be conducted in an austere environment
within a large area of operations. In many cases, primary resupply will be by
air. Frequency of maintenance services may have to be increased to ensure
eauiDment readiness during operations in tropical, arid, or arctic regions.
The maintenance structure will consist of:
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(a) Unit maintenance: Performed by the operator or crew of the equip-
ment, or unit maintenance personnel. It is characterized by minor repairs,
cleaning, lubrication, and adjustments.

(b) Intermediate Direct Support Maintenance (IDS): Includes forward
repair of items by module replacement and parts replacement authorized at this
level. IDS units will be able to organize teams of repairers to support
specific systems and their auxiliary equipment. If equipment from foreign
sources or commercial style rough terrain vehicles are used, special tools may
be required.

(c) Intermediate General Support Maintenance (IGS): IGS will be
scheduled as needed by the materiel managers at the EAC level to meet the needs
of the theater supply system. Maintenance will include component repair to
return reparable exchange items to the supply system.

(d) Depot Maintenance: Depot maintenance will furnish backup, support
to intermediate maintenance units and assist in technical training to the
forces during mobilization and peacetime LIC operations. Depot maintenance
will not normally be required for peacekeeping operations.

(e) Host Nation Support: HN contractors may be used to perform mainte-
nance for military and commercial equipment. Use of HN contractors will assist
in the growth of the HN's economic base, and enhance relations. As HN con-
tractor involvement increases, the requirement for language qualified mainte-
nance personnel will also increase.

(8) Transportation. Use of terminal transfer teams will ensure timely
and efficient movement of supplies from port to final destination. A border
liaison element to interface with local authorities can minimize problems if
international borders are crossed. Assets must be provided to assure a
dedicated transportation capability and to supply the necessary flexibility and
mobility to the supported force. Host nation or third party contract assets
will be utilized to the maximum extent possible to meet transportation require-
ments. If US vehicles are to be used, requirements for vehicle operators to
have local and/or international drivers' licenses must be determined.
Likewise, the road network must be examined before arrival in country. Up to
date information on all roads and bridges is required, to include the main
supply routes that can be used and restrictions to vehicles (e.g., convoy size,
weight of vehicle, times that roads can be used).

d. Foreign Internal Defense (FID).

(1) Foreign internal defense encompasses those actions taken by
civilian and military agencies of a government in support of any program taken
by another government to free and protect its society from subversion,
lawlessness, and insurgency. FID requires a cross-disciplinary approach
utilizing social, economic, political, as well as military factors. US Army
forces may operate in concert with other services, other US government
agencies, and the host nation armed forces.
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(2) Total preparation of the conflict area is the basis for the
campaign. The shape and nature of the effort is determined in coordination
with the other elements of national power at the operational level. Its
building blocks are security assistance, intelligence, and communications. The
whole is bonded together by prior logistics planning.

(3) In FID, logistics may contribute to the resolution of conflict by
assisting indigenous forces in the execution of military operations with the
aim of making the host country self-sufficient in its ability to deal with the
problem. Logistics can also assist in the prevention of conditions which
contribute to conflict. This effort takes place on two levels.

(a) At the country team, this effort involves the employment of
military assets. Special operations elements or technical/training teams may
be the only US military presence, and these teams may keep a low profile for
political reasons. For logistics, these are normally small teams orienting on
supply, maintenance, ammunition, or transportation support to indigenous force
tactical operations. While their immediate purpose is to assist indigenous
tactical forces, their long-term objective is to develop a local capability to
perform these tasks. .,

(b) From the Commander in Chief's (CINC's) perspective, the preparation
of the conflict area involves the employment of teams or units on a regional as
well as country specific basis. Proper preparation of potential conflict areas
will lessen the requirement for prolonged employment of US combat forces. The
emphasis is on providing for indigenous tactical success, ensuring regional
stability, and developing the logistical infrastructure that will replace US
personnel. However, if local forces are unsuccessful, the preparation of the
conflict area should support contingency plans for the employment of US combat
forces if required.

(c) One example of this approach might be the employment of selected
logistics elements (i.e., COSCOM) in support of host country national develop-
mental efforts. Concurrent with their civil affairs effort, they train local
forces in logistics operations and, if required, could support indigenous
forces much as they would US combat elements. This is done, whenever possible,
in a manner that complements the CINC's contingency planning. Ideally, the
logistics capability should exceed immediate demand to the degree that rapid
expansion is possible. Such efforts might include establishment of ammunition
supply points, water purification points, maintenance facilities, and LOCs.
Close coordination with responsible US government activities is essential in
the preparation effort.

(d) Logistics elements should be prepared for the FID mission prior to
deployment and should arrive in the host country already established as an
effective, cohesive group prepared to begin operations immediately. Enhance-
ment of relationships within the host country has a direct bearing on the
ability of US forces to accomplish the mission. Good relationships minimize
risks to facilities, personnel, and equipment due to theft, sabotage, and other
acts of violence which erupt due to internal problems of the host country.
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(4) Humanitarian assistance can be provided as part of a military
assistance and counterinsurgency program. The objective is normally to change
or prevent situations prejudicial to the interests of the US. The logistics
elements involved will be in support of civilian agencies and thus overall
command and control of the operation will not be distinctly military.

(5) Logistics support is the primary concern with the military force in
a supporting role. Furthermore, in order to carry out humanitarian assistance,
careful consideration must be given to a number of planning requirements.

o Size of the supported population.
o Deployment and redeployment plans.
o Approved command and control.
o Sufficient communications.
o Area qualified planners.
o Awareness of the political considerations and legal constraints.
o Coordinated embassy/military public affairs plan.
o Local population customs and traditions to include dietary habits.

Finally, the plan must be realistic and executed without wasted effort. Unle~s
forces are specifically deployed to provide humanitarian assistance or to
conduct civic action projects, political considerations, funding, and legal
constraints frequently preclude military units from making a meaningful improve-
ment to the local conditions.

(6) In some situations, it may be necessary for logistics personnel to
assist in the maintenance of essential services, especially if there is a
danger to public health. In the worst case this could involve direct control
and operation, but the early return of responsibilities to the civil authori-
ties should be encouraged. This requirement may necessitate special training
for some soldiers, preferably before their employment.

(7) Supply and Services.

(a) Support for FID may operate on two levels. First, a small require-
ment will exist for support of the advisory team(s), and secondly, for supply
of materiel to the host country (security assistance) for their use in
improving military and civil organizations. Field ration supplements, if
needed, should be provided through local contract support. Class II require-
ments may be limited; however, historical examples show there may be recurring
requirements for support of both US, and to a limited degree, host nation
forces. Bulk fuels will often be provided via contract support, either host
country or third party. Construction materiels should be purchased from host
nation sources. Major end items and repair parts are usually included with the
supply of equipment to the host country. Water supply may depend on in-country
resources, or water purification/distribution units may be deployed to assist
both host country as well as US forces. Services may be limited but are
important in adverse sanitary and climatic conditions. Should the U.S.
presence increase beyond small teams (e.g., engineering projects, medical
exercises, etc.), the size of the supply and service element will, of
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necessity, be increased. This is also true in host countries having minimal
capabilities to provide support.

(b) Military services may provide some supplies (Class X) to the
civilian population if the resources of the country are inadequate. Provision
of military supplies will not be to an extent that jeopardizes military
operations. Class X supplies provided the civilian population by US military
forces include supplies for civilian relief and supplies for economic aid.
Civilian relief supplies comprise such commodities as food, clothing, shelter,
medical supplies, and other items furnished for the control of disease and
relief of civilian distress. Economic aid supplies consist of such items as
coal, petroleum, capital goods, raw materials, railroad equipment, and
fertilizers. The civilian economy may be a valuable source of essential
supplies, and this factor is a consideration in assigning priorities to
civilian supply requirements.

(8) Maintenance.

(a) If the level of US involvement increases beyond training teams,
maintenance support must be tailored to the units expected to be operating in
the region. This will require maintenance units to be aware of equipment and
vehicles used by the supported units prior to deployment. This will require
adequate review of the table of organization and equipment of the supported
units. This review will showwhat tools, special tools, test measurement and
diagnostic items, military occupation specialties (MOS), and which lines of
prescribed load list (PLL)/authorized stockage list (ASL) should be increased
to meet maintenance demands.

(b) Intermediate direct support maintenance assets should be highly
mobile and concentrate on forward repair of items by replacement of unservice-
able line replaceable units (LRU). Support should be on an area basis as
small-unit operations will be fast moving and their organic support may not be
able to follow them. Supply distribution may be changed to authorize the
stockage of low-density, high-dollar items which are not normally authorized at
unit maintenance level. Fixed repair facilities may not be available and
maintenance exchange of critical items may be authorized in lieu of the normal
flow of supplies. A flexible depot maintenance base capable of expansion to
react to emergency needs in FID operations may be established and sustained by
HQOA and operated by the Army or by contract with commercial firms.

(c) Aviation assets are habitually considered for early deployment in a
FID operation. Aviation logistics support must be considered as a prerequisite
for the advance support elements. The package must contain the proper mix of
maintenance, POL (including test kits, personnel, and forward area refueling
equipment), supply, technical inspectors, and supervisors to support the
initial aviation operational package. In addition to the normal support
mission, they can provide training on damage assessment and recovery opera-
tions. This presupposes the HN is equipped with aircraft similar to US Army
forces and aviation support personnel have time, to conduct training without
interfering with their principal duties. The extent of technical capabilities
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required will be directly related to the availability of air lines of communi-
cation (ALOC), projected mission requirements, and the availability of major
assemblies and components, particularly aircraft intensively managed items
(AIMI).

(9) Transportation. Major roles in humanitarian assistance and civic
action projects are sometimes performed by transportation elements. All modes
of transport are used to move cargo for civic action projects. In countries
where the road infrastructure is not well developed, dependence may be placed
upon inland and coastal waterways for transportation. If this is the case,
Army watercraft will play a vital role in the support of FID. Rail, water, and
motor transport, cargo documentation, and terminal transfer elements have been
used to distribute food for United Nations sponsored programs. Properly
administered civic action operations will contribute materially to the attain-
ment of FID objectives.

e. Peacetime Contingency Operations (PCO).

(1) Failure to influence a belligerent nation or activity through
diplomatic means may necessitate the use of military forces to protect US
national interests, rescue US citizens, or execute other operations in support
of US national objectives. These types of operations involve the early use of
combat forces to immediately correct an unacceptable situation. Such opera-
tions are normally .sudden, violent, and joint in nature requiring close coordi-
nation with all participating services. Peacetime contingency operations
include intelligence gathering missions, strike operations, rescue and
recovery, unconventional warfare, and demonstrations/show of force. PCO also
include assistance provided in coordination with other government agencies such
as drug interdiction and disaster relief. All contingency operations are
situationally dependent. The range of missions which a contingency force
(special units or general purpose forces) may be assigned is large. The
subjects discussed cannot be considered as all-inclusive for every mission or
requirement. For purposes of this concept, a general discussion of logistics
support for combat oriented operations is provided. This is followed by a
brief discussion of logistics support in non-combat oriented contingency
operations such as demonstrations and disaster relief.

(2) If a contingency force is deployed to a country where formal HNS is
available, the logistics force structure can be economically tailored to take
advantage of that support provided by the host nation. However, if a contin-
gency force is deployed in an area where there are few or no HNS agreements,
the logistics requirements must be m,.t initially by US resources or locally
contracted services. Efforts must be ongoing to obtain support from the HN if
available, particularly for POL and transportation of heavy equipment. The
logistics force structure must be carefully tailored to ensure that require-
ments are met with the minimum resources necessary. Direct requisitioning
procedures are designed for use by an austere logistics support element without
the capability to maintain large stockpiles of inventory.
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(3) Contingency operations are likely to be conducted in a short
duration, limited objective environment characterized by austerity of personnel
and equipment. Austerity means that nonmission-essential support is limited in
favor of deploying maximum amounts of combat power. Detailed and continuous
planning keyed to potential contingencies is essential to arriving at the
correct balance of logistics to combat power. The logistics structure will be
austere but adequate to support the deployed force during the buildup or until
the operation develops. An essential element of the operation plan (OPLAN) is
the base development plan (BOP). The BOP sets forth the base facilities to be
provided and the combat service support functions to be performed. The BOP is
developed concurrently by the joint task force (JTF) commander and the service
component commanders, and is included in the logistic annex to the OPLAN.
FM 31-82 prescribes Army doctrine on base development.

(4) The contingency force will have its roots in CONUS, designated
OCONUS, or in a third country, relying heavily on strategic airlift and/or
sealift for rapid deployment and resupply. This allows the force to be
maintained from logistical installations in CONUS/OCONUS or from offshore. Due
to the unique requirements of PCO (short duration, bare base conditions,
limited HNS, etc.), the time consuming maintenance activities and management
functions will take place at the CONUS support base with mission ready equip-
ment being returned to the user. If the situation escalates from LIC to
mid-intensity conflict, then the support structure in the AD would, of
necessity, require expansion and shorter LOCs from the support base to the
user.

(5) Shorter range air deployments will be accomplished through the
continuing development of vertical/short takeoff and landing aircraft. The
employment of these aircraft will permit deployment into areas in close
proximity to the AO using landing sites requiring a minimum of preparation.

(6) Support for the force is the responsibility of the organization
which normally supports the force or which may be assigned to it for such
operations. The structure of the supporting unit should be such that it can
perform all selected logistics functions until the operation is concluded or
escalates to a full-fledged theater of operations. An indigenous force may be
available to assist in supporting US forces. The capabilities and limitations
of indigenous forces enter into contingency planning.

(7) The contingency force commander is responsible for determining the
desired sequence of deployment of the tactical force, supporting elements,
fillers and replacement personnel, and bulk supplies. The support commander
should coordinate the deployment of combat service support (CSS) units with the
force commander and recommend changes in the deployment sequence if a balanced
force is not maintained. Usually, direct support (DS) supply and service
companies, IDS maintenance companies (maintenance and repair parts supply),
transportation units, and ammunition and petroleum supply companies are
required early in the contingency operation. iGS maintenance repair parts and
field service companies are not normally requined. The need for such units
aepenas upco the nature of the contingency and its environment.
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(8) Corps and echelons above corps units are of sufficient variety to
enable them to be readily tailored to provide necessary CSS in contingencies.
Some CSS elements should be deployed into a hostile environment as soon as the
first forces land. Other CSS elements arrive as soon as the base support area
has been secured. Selected DISCOM units should probably land very soon after
combat units. Under certain circumstances, some CSS elements may arrive in the
country or in an adjacent country prior to the actual deployment. These
elments may arrive by air at a commercial airfield and move to the conflict
area to operate the arrival airfield control group.

(9) The support relationship between certain units (i.e., Light
Infantry Division) and their corps augmentation must be understood. Due to the
austere force structure which provides the means for rapid deployability, those
units must have the ability to interface with their logistics augmentation unit '

in order to provide total support. The augmentation unit will not necessarily
be required to deploy with the task force, but must be in a position to support
depending on the intensity of the operation.

(10) The buildup of the CSS force structure is gradual and proceeds as
the requirement develops. Echelons above division (EAD) elements enter as the
need develops. Support elements may be needed before their parent headquarters
are required. If EAD support elements are deployed prior to their head-
quarters, personnel should be designated coordinate for immediate command and
control.

(11) Contingency forces may be ai)urupped, air-landed, or deployed by
sea, depending upon the contingency area, the mission, and the time available
for deployment. The deployment of the logistics support package must be phased
to correspond with the deployment of the combat force. Logistics support units
and supplies are normally divided into accompanying and follow-on packages.
Contingency forces may be staged near the contingency area to cut down the
length of the lines of communication. However, forward staging in itself
presents a substantial logistics problem. It requires time, facilities,
protection, and can be done only when a friendly country consents to the use of
its soil for deployment of war materiel. Forward staging may also decrease the
element of surprise.

(12) Deployment and management of support units pass through a series
of critical phases. In the early stages of a contingency operation, many of
the support units are detachments, teams, and companies without a parent
control headquarters. In order to execute effective command and control, some
support battalion headquarters should be included in early increments to
organize these smaller elements into composite battalions and provide a command
channel. This arrangement should be reorganized as priorities and resources
permit. As the- situation develops, group and brigade headquarters are required
for effective command and control and the temporary composite battalion head-
quarters can revert to its normal specialized role.
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(13) Supply and Services.

(a) How the contingency force will be resupplied depends primarily on
the mode of deployment of the force, except when the direct requisitioning
system described in Appendix E is authorized. For example, if the force is
deployed by sea, it, in all probability, will carry its initial supplies and be
resupplied by sea with critical items being provided by air. If the force is
to be airdropped or air-landed, initial supply will probably be by air.
Resupply by air should be used as the primary means of resupply only until such
time as the surface LOC can be established.

(b) Supply support of a contingency in an unestablished area is
provided to the employed force through a combination of unit accompanying
supplies and predetermined, preplanned supply support. Sufficient supplies
must accompany the contingency force to enable the force to accomplish its
initial objectives and sustain itself until resupply begins. Accompanying
supplies cannot exceed the force's capability to carry and secure them.
Generally, accompanying supplies will be limited to a unit's basic and
prescribed loads, plus very limited additional quantities of items critical to
the operation (Classes I, III, V, and VIII). Plans must provide for normal and
emergency resupply of the force by surface, air-land, and airdrop to ensure the
success of the operation. Plans must also provide for deployment of follow-on
logistics support and engineer units and supplies as soon as initial objectives
have been secured to permit rapid establishment of the in-theater support bases
(facilities, utilities, ports, airfields, LOC, etc.).

(c) Class I. If ground forces are used, combat field feeding (MRE,
traypacks) may be the norm. Depending upon the length of commitment and size
of the force, T-rations, followed by T rations with A and B enhancements may be
used. Initially, all units deploy with their basic load of operational rations
(MRE).

(d) Class II. Due to short duration of operations, Class II supply
will be provided by normal supply procedures for participating units. The
issue of clothing policy is tied closely to the manner in which laundry
requirements are met following deployment. Organizational clothing and
individual equipment must be issued to filler and replacement personnel prior
to deployment.

(e) Class III. Units normally deploy with fuel tanks 1/2 full along
with 5 gallon cans. Priority of support sources when available is HNS, LOGCAP,
and finally from US sources. The volume of bulk fuel support required,
particularly for air assault or ALOC supported operations, necessitates maximum
utilization of local sources of fuel. When demand exceeds availability, the
task force commander must establish an allocation system based on combat
operation priorities. Task force planners must reduce the types of fuel
required to the minimum by deploying single fuel types of equipment whenever
possible. Petroleum, oils, and lubricants (POL) requirements may include fuel
for all service components for inland distribut.ion.
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(f) Class IV. Barrier and fortification materiel are critical needs in
the initial phases. Class IV materiel may be required for base development,
protection of stocks, and anti-terrorism efforts. Maximum use of local
resources, if available, will be required. Information on locally available
Class IV materiel in selected theaters is maintained by the US Army Corps of
Engineers. If materiels are unavailable locally, planners will have to arrange
for early Class IV supply.

(g) Class V. Both Explosive Ordnance Disposal (EOD) and ammunition
requirements must be considered. Predeployment stockage objectives must be
established to support the task force based on unit operational loads and
projected rates of expenditure.

o Operational loads are usually the unit basic load.

o Pre-positioned stocks are developed to support a specific
operation or anticipated contingency plan. These stocks may be pre-positioned
in the general vicinity of the AO. This ammunition should be rapidly trans-
portable into the immediate operational base.

o Sustaining stocks consist of that ammunition moved over LOCs"
from CONUS, a regional support base, or drawn from wartime stocks in friendly
countries.

(h) Class VII. Replacement or resupply will depend upon the duration
of the operation, repair capability, and loss rates. Equipment may also be
drawn from prepositioned stocks in Europe and elsewhere.

(i) Class IX. Units will deploy to the AO with their combat PLL.
Intermediate DS units will deploy with an ASL tailored to fit the OPLAN being
executed. Resupply to the operational irea will be from CONUS and/or a
regional support base via ALOC. Resupply of Class IX requirements will depend
upon equipment deployed, duration of the operation, and maintenance units
deployed.

(j) Water. Current conventional doctrine applies for arid and non-arid
areas. Location of water sources should be obtained from the supporting
division or corps Terrain Team during the logistics planning phase. Require-
ments will be consolidated and, when required, allocations will be made
consistent with resources. Logistics units organized for water supply will
purify, store, and issue water in accordanca with the task force commander's
priorities. A water purification team should deploy with the lead elements if
potable water is not available in the AO. The use of Reverse Osmosis Water
Purification Units for salty water purification is necessary; otherwise,
conventional water purification equipment can be used. The use of CTA equip-
ment and supplies (iodine, chlorine, lyster bags, and 50/250/500 gallon water
bags, etc.) is necessary to augment TOE equipment.

(k) Operational Projects. It is a Department of the Army policy,
insofar as possible, to support the requirement of major Army commanders for
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special needs over and above normal allowances when such needs are justified.
Contingency operations in extreme environmental conditions (desert/arctic) may
require equipment from HQDA approved non-POMCUS operational projects and
contingency support stocks. These equipment requirements are in addition to
the initial issue allowances contained in MTOE, TDA/MTDA, CTA, and levels
authorized by AR 11-11, War Reserves. Equipment requirements for indigenous
forces are also contained in this category. For authorization for unconven-
tional warfare, (S) FM 101-10-3 will be used as a guide. The establishment of
operational projects is a major command responsibility. HQDA elements are
responsible for processing, reviewing, and approving the establishment of
non-POMCUS operational project stocks. AR 710-1 (chapter 8, section IV)
contains policies, delineates responsibilities, and provides instructions for
the initiation, approval, and publication.

(1) Services. Field services are divided into primary and secondary
services. Only the primary services of graves registration and airdrop will be
provided in an austere operation. The secondary services of bakery, clothing
exchange, and laundry may be provided when the situation stabilizes. Services
may be provided by military service units or by contract. Because of the
nature of PCO, HNS cannot always be planned for 4n advance. However,
contracting teams inserted early in the operation may obtain significant
resources even in less developed areas of the world. Contingency contracting
is addressed in Appendix B. Use of LOGCAP assets will be highly area
dependent. If available, LOGCAP can be of significant assistance in contin-
gency operations. In joint operations it is usual for one service to provide
common services to one or more of the other services. For example, the Army
might provide graves registration support to the Air Force. Cross-servicing
should be mutually agreed upon and included in all contingency plans.

(14) Maintenance.

(a) The level of maintenance performed in a contingency area will
depend upon the maintenance capability organic to the combat force and the
maintenance capability placed behind the force. Intermediate direct support
maintenance will be performed by organic units using the mission essential
maintenance only concept during the early stages of the contingency. As the
situation stabilizes, more conventional maintenance will again be practiced.
IDSM units will have the capability to support forward with maintenance support
teams. During short duration operations, emphasis should be on direct exchange
at the user level rather than forward repair.

(b) Contingency aviation operations may be characterized by increased
maintenance requirements due to adverse weather and terrain conditions. At the
same time, the importance of Army aviation to the force is increased because of
the dispersed nature of the operation and the possibly poor condition of
surface transportation road network. During the assault phase of a contingency
ooeration, aviation units deploy with their organic aviation unit maintenance
(AVUM) elements. Aviation intermediate maintenance (AVIM) units will deploy
during the build-up phase of the operation. Deployment timing will consider
the need for early reinforcement of organic AVIM. Recovery operations may
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require that alternate methods of recovery be performed. The assets of the
task force will provide a source to draw upon for either air or ground
recovery. Additionally, the Aircraft Combat Maintenance/Battle Damage Repair
capability will provide an additional method of maintaining availability and
providing for a "one-time flight" method of recovery and evacuation.

(15) Transportation.

(a) Initially, the combat force will be dependent upon organic trans-
portation. If airfields are unavailable, the use of airdrop resupply will be
required using existing procedures. However, as soon as an airfield or sea
port can be secured, sufficient transportation resources must be int-oduced
into the contingency area to establish an in-theater LOC and permit resupply
operations. If host nation resources are not available or reliability is in
question, US transportation resources must be provided as part of the follow-on
force. In all cases, planners must ensure that sufficient transportation units
are time-phased into the contingency area ahead of supplies. When appropriate,
planners should also consider watercraft in logistics over the shore operations
and for use in inland waterways.

(b) Intratheater airlift capabilities can become an integral part of
the overall system. In countries where there is no established road net or
where geographical features preven .. ground transportation support, thc cptimum
method of resupply may well be by airlift. Airlift can be by either airland,
airdrop/LAPES, or sling loaded resupply. Air-land is the preferred way because
it maximizes the payloads delivered and doos not require any special airdrop
equipment or special rigging and harnesses. The role of the divisional
Aviation Brigade may be expanded to incluae aerial resupply since ground LOC's
may not accomodate additional traffic withougt significant escalation. Within
the contingency AO, the task force commander will apportion the theater assets
through the movement control center. For further guidance on the use of
intratheater airlift, consult FC 55-40, Intratheater Airlift Operations.

(16) Intelligence Preparation of the Battlefield (IPB). The IPB
currently addresses installation site selection and LOCs in the CSS arena. In
logistics, the use of IPB generated data is focused in support of friendly
efforts to reduce the vulnerability of its CSS to threat. It does not consider
the collection of intelligence data on enemy services with a view to other than
targeting for possible destruction and as a secondary means of inducing the
enemy commander's intent. Any attack plan should consider a logistic concept
of controlled damage to existing microwave towers, buildings, power sheds and
equipment, radio stations, airfields, railroads, and POL storage facilities.
Under this approach, adequate damage to prevent immediate use by defending
forces should be pursued, but not so serious as to prevent reactivation without
major logistics impacts.

(17) Show of Force/Demonstrations. Shows of force and demonstrations
include the deployment of US forces into non-traditional AOs either as a
response to a specific threat or as part of a routine exerc-cise. The first
element essential to a military deployment, either the forward deployment or
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basing of forces, is the availability of supporting logistics and infrastruc-
ture. Continuing exercises offer the opportunity to develop support bases
in-country. Such operations will be designed so that they are responsive to
combat demands if necessary. Base development necessary to support these
exercises improves the Army's capability to introduce forces and expand opera-
tions, if required.

(18) Disaster Relief.

(a) Humanitarian assistance can also be provided for relief to victims
of natural disasters abroad. Logistics elements can become involved with
providing assistance in situations resulting from earthquakes, floods,
volcanos, and droughts or famine. Operations are normally in response to an
emergency request and are designed to provide immediate relief and rehabilita-
tion. Logistics elements can expect to conduct such operations in the spot-
light of international news media. Close coordination with military public
affairs elements is essential.

(b) Logistics elements involved in disaster relief will be concerned
with a number of primary missions. These may include food programs and supp.ty
of other emergency relief items such as blankets, tents, bridges, and water
purification. There may be a requirement for transportation assets, both
ground and aviation, for operations over an extended area. If aviation assets
are required, the appropriate support package must accompany them (maintenance,
fuel, slings, etc.). Likewise, logisticians can provide assistance with damage
assessment and the internal capabilities of the host country to deal with the
emergency. They can provide training to the host country military, and other
agencies, to improve the in-'ountry capability to implement emergency relief.
Operational projects materiel exclusively for disaster relief in CONUS, Hawaii,
and Alaska is outlined in AR 500-60.
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APPENDIX A

AUTOMATED TOOLS FOR LOGISTICS CONTINGENCY PLANNING

A-i. The Scenario-Determined Computer Assisted Logistics Planning (SCALP)
program is an automated tool utilized to support logisticians in formulating
deployment needs and contingency plans. Nonprogrammers created SCALP using
"templating" techniques over a low cost, commercial spreadsheet program. SCALP
uses a microcomputer resident data base of actual MTOE units, other specific
information, and selected planning factors. Each SCALP is tailored for the
using unit. The present version tells the deploying logistics planner what he
needs to take in the following areas: Class I; CTA 50-900; POL including
equipment, duration and storage capacity; ammunition; water; and equipment in

4the task force. It also gives him general maintenance and medical considera-
tions. Variables in time before resupply and geographic area of deployment are
considered. SCALP interfaces directly with the Automated Air Load Planning
System (AALPS) and with the Computer Aided Load Manifesting (CALM), an Air
Force system. This capability allcws SCALP developed data to be input directly
into AALPS and/or CALM.

A-2. The U.S. Army Logistics Center also recognized a need for the planner to
have information about Locally Available Materiel and Services (LAMS). This
program utilizes a spreadsheet program as well, and interfaces with the SCALP
template. The output provides logistics intelligence and data on materials,
goods, services, and resources in the area of operations. The framework can be
adapted to any geographical area. The program includes data on demographics,
enemy materiel, airheads, supply and services, and routes. A prototype
computer program for Honduras was completed in AJgust 1985. A contracting
version of the program was developed for the 193d Infantry Brigade Contracting
Office that allows them to maintain information on all countries in Latin
America, except Belize and Nicaragua. As in SCALP, the plan'er would receive
printed output of the choices he makes. The user would be responsible for
input of initipl data and future updates of the data base.

A-3. AALPS is the Army's air load planning and execution tool. The system was
designed to provide air deployable units a load planning and execution capa-
bility, and contingency planning agencies a gross air load planning caoability.
It will currently plan loads for the US Air Force (USAF) C-130, C-141, Cs ana
ultimately, the KC-10, C-17, and Civil Reserve Air Fleet aircraft for all
delivery methods. It has an interactive graphics caoability to provide an
aircraft load summary, type load summary, no-load list, and manifests. The
Coros G-4 will be responsible for building and maintaining the packages and
options for any contingency operation.
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APPENDIX 8

HNS COORDINATION TEAM (CONTINGENCY)

B-i. With the probability of Lhe U.S. Army's participation In cctigency
operations or low-intensity conflicts increasing, the requirement to take full
advantage of local resources becomes significant in supporting these types of
operations. Contingency or low intensity operations could occur in areas of
the world where few or no HNS agreements exist. Thus, the requirement for HNS
becomes a question of accumulating as much support as possible, as quickly as
possible. The HNS Coordination Team (Contingency) must accomplish this
amassing of available local resources not only to offset the immediate needs of
US forces (e.g., fuel, bulk supplies, services, etc.) but also to establish

,support relationships with the local authorities that would serve as a basis
for firmer long term commitments if required at a later date.

B-2. The HNS Coordination Team (Contingency) is used in theaters where US
forces are not forward deployed and HNS agreements have not been negotiated, or
in theaters where the HN support structure is immature. The team would be one
of the first support elements to arrive in the contingency area of operations.
Its task would be to obtain whatever local resources required by US forces that
are available. This team would be attached to the operational logistics

headquarters which is providing overall support to the combat forces. If it is
a division operation, the team would be part of the DISCOM; if a corps opera-
tion, it would be a part of the COSCOM.

B-3. The HNS Coordination Team (Contingency), based on logistics requirements
as determined by the headquarters of the logistical unit supporting the opera-
tion, will obtain, through purchasing and contracting, any required local
resources. This support ircludes utilities, maintenance, transportation,
supplies, subsistence, services, and medical suppurt. The team would use all
available data concerning local resources that would most likely be available
in the contingency area. These data would include the logistics intelligence
information of the Scenario-Determined Computer Assisted Logistics Program
(SCALP), contingency contracting, and area studies of potential contingency
areas which provide HNS information.

B-4. The HNS Coordination Team (Contingency) would augment the logistics
headquarters. The team would be staffed with logistics specialists and
purchasing/contracting specialists who would perform a contracting and purchas-
ing role with particular emphasis on supplies, transportation, and maintenance.
This team would coordinate closely with the Civil Affairs (CA) team supporting
the contingency operation. The CA team would assist in the obtaining of
available resources by establishing contact with local authorities and/or
organizations capable of providing logistics support. The CA team would serve
as a point of interface between the HNS Coordination Team (Contingency) and the
host country military or civilian authorities/organizations.

2-5. The HNS Coordination Team (Contingency) would also be resoonsible for the
management and coordination of the HNS assets ioto the U.S. Army supDort 2lan
as required. It would utilize all possible techniques to obtain the HNS
available; i.e., contingency contracting procedures, local purcriase actions,
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etc. This team must coordinate with the legal and financial activities of the
US forces supporting the operation. This would include coordination of
financial. payments, funding controls, legal requirements (host nation and/or
international laws) and any other financial or legal requirements that are
necessary for obtaining and employing the host nation's logistical resources.

B-6. The HNS Coordination Team (Contingency) as a minimum would consist of the
following:

- Maintenance Management Officer
- Supply and Services Officer
- Transportation Management Officer
- Purchasing/Contracting Officer
- Clerk/Typist

Additional specialists, such as, engineer, signal, etc. may be attached as
separate HNS Coordination Teams as required.

(B-2)
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APPENDIX C

COMMAND AND CONTROL

C-I. Command and control is the process of directing and controlling tne
activities of military forces in order to attain an objective. It includes the
communications, control centers, information gathering systems, and the staffs
and facilities necessary to gather and analyze information, make decisions, and
supervise the execution of orders.

C-2. US forces depend heavily on command and control in LIC, and the logistics
units are no exception. The communication and automation nets as currently
developed provide the logistics elements with the capability to obtain and

1provide support in a timely manner. This capability reduces manpower redun-
dancy and depth of stockage in the area of operations. The communication/
automation information link must be addressed in all planning documents to
provide effective two-way information flow. The use of satellite ground
stations should be developed to support the transfer of logistical data out of
and into the AO.

C-3. Should a logistics element be committed in a FID operation, it is.likely
to be as an integral part of a larger effort coordinated by the US Country
Team. Also included could be civilian agencies and the Security Assistance
Organization. Those elements, understanding that a military capability is
available, should present this option to the host country in order that the
logistics element be employed effectively. An integrated approach is key to
the success of the mission and requires close coordination and cooperation
between the logistics element of the Country Team and the host country at all
levels. The logistics element will be responsive to the ambassador and must
participate and coordinate actively with the Country Team, as well as the host
country military and other agencies.

C-4. In peacekeeping operations, US forces must be prepared for combined
operations with multi-national forces. Agreements on doctrine, principles, and
operating techniques may only be partially developed, or may not exist at all.
In PKO, US forces may have to work out procedures while operations are under-
way. Logistical support, while normally a national responsibility, must be
coordinated in a combined effort to ensure operational success. Lower level
commanders and staff officers responsible for operating as part of a multi-
national force will have to resolve the problems of liaison, language, and
compatibility of equipment. Effective planning, regional orientation
(including language training), and cross training through combined training
exercises will help overcome these problems.

C-5. Peacetime contingency operations are always joint undertakings conducted
within the framework of the Unified Command System. The command and control
needs in contingency operations might lead to forming a joint task force (JTF)
from assets within the unified command responsible for the contingency area. A
JTF could also be organized and deployed from forces of a supporting CINC and
transferred to control of the supported CINC just before employment. The
gaining unified command could be responsible for employing the JTF or the

(C-i
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National Command Authority might retain control of the JTF through the Joint
Chiefs of Staff (JCS).

C-6. A JTF is composed of elements of two or more services operating under a
single JTF commander. Normally it performs missions having specific, limited
objectives, or missions of short duration. It dissolves when it has achieved
its purpose. The JTF commander is responsible to the JTF establishing
authority. He has operational control over the entire force. He exercises
logistical coordination or control only as necessary to meet his subordinate
commanders' logistical needs. Each component commander is responsible for the
logistics functions normal to the component. An adequate command and control
system is essential to the success of the mission.

p
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APPENDIX O

BASE DEVELOPMENT

0-1. Base development is the improvement or expansion of the resources and
facilities in an area to support military operations. It provides the frame-
work for the logistics support of the force. FM 31-82 prescribes Army doctrine
to assist commanders and staff officers in developing a base. Efficient
development and operation of the base in a contingency operation requires close
cooperation among both the logistics and engineer personnel involved.

0-2. Overseas bases are developed as a result of policy decisions made at the
highest level of Government and are designed to support contingency plans
related to national defense. The decision to execute a contingency operation
plan is made at national level. The requirement for execution may be clear cut
as a result of an overt attack on US or friendly forces. However, a require-
ment for execution could occur as a result of an incremental response to an
insurgent action.

D-3. The Secretary of Defense issues broad guidance to the Military Depart-
ments and to the JCS defining the limitations and level of effort required tQ
implement the OPLAN most appropriate to the situation. The JCS evaluation of
the situation considers the current BOP, military posture, materiel resources,
and other pertinent factors. From this evaluation, the JCS make the neces-
sary decisions and issue authority to execute the OPLAN to the theater
commander.

D-4. When detailed planning for an operation is undertaken, the unified
commander issues a base development planning directive. In addition to the
mission directives, the unified commander obtains guidance for BOP from
documents published annually by the JCS.

D-5. The BOP, which is the product of concurrent planning by the commander of
a joint command (if established) and the commanders of the component services,
is the governing instrument for planning and establishing an advanced base.
The purpose of tne BOP is to ensure the timely availability of personnel,
materiel, and facilities required to support a contingency OPLAN. The BOP will
be issued as an appendix to the logistic annex to the operation plan. Of
.particular importance during the BO planning and execution phases is a total
analysis of the additional logistical support required to support the develop-
ing base as well as the impact on all forms of transportation and storage in
the AO.

D-6. Army Facilities Component System (AFCS) serves as the data source for
Army base development and facilities planning/construction. AFCS contains
designs, bills of materiel, and specifications for pre-designed, standardized
facilities. Engineer construction and logistics requirements can be determined
with the Army Construction Automated Planning System, which accesses the AFCS
data base. AFCS guidance is found in AR 415-16 and TMs 5-301, 5-302, 5-303,
and 5-304. Information on engineer logistics support concerns and contingency
support planning can be found in FM 5-I00, Engineer Combat Operations.

(0-1)
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APPENDIX E

SUPPLY SUPPORT OF AN EXPEDITIONARY FORCE

E-1. An Expeditionary Force is defined as a task force of division equivalent
size or smaller deployed to an immature, remote area of operations for a period
of 90 days or less. The support concept assumes an ALOC exists and a Supply
Support Activity (SSA) deploys with a minimum combat essential ASL. Rapid
communications, small computers, and ALOC are the basis for direct requisition-
ing and resupply of an Expeditionary Force. The objective is to produce an
average order ship time of 9--13 days.

E-2. Direct requisitioning on the wholesale system in support of an Expedi-
tionary Force is a further refinement of the Direct Support System (DSS). The
0SS employs ALOC techniques and procedures to fly all repair parts and selected
class II materiel to SSAs located overseas. The approach to direct requisi-
tioning and support of an Expeditionary Force differs from that taken in the
ALOC program in that all classes of supply are brought under the umbrella of
resupply by airlift, and is considered more suitable to Army needs for support-
ing an Expeditionary Force.

E-3. Direct requisitioning is the cornerstone of the Expeditionary Force -
support concept. A Tactical Army CSS Computer System (TACCS) computer with
sufficient maintenance floats, operating the Standard Army Retail Supply System
(SARSS-1) supply management system is a prerequisite to implementing direct
requisition procedures. Using direct requisition procedures, the SSA transmits
requisition data directly through the Defense Automatic Addressing System
(DAAS) to the CONUS wholesale source of supply. The intermediate levels of
supply management (DS4 and SAILS) are initially bypassed. However, the concept
includes procedures for backfeeding DS4 and SAILS to preserve the integrity of
finance and inventory accounting. Since the SARSS-1 system depends on 0S4 for
its files housekeeping (e.g., calculating stock levels, replenishment requisi-
tions, ASL update, excess, etc.) the deployed SSA must conduct a periodic
link/download with a supporting DS4 activity by the most expedient means (e.g.,
telecommunication, floppy disk transfer, courier, etc.).

E-4. The direct requisition concept is totally dependent on telecommunication
software capable of linking TACCS/SARSS-1 output (requisition data) with a
communications network. The system should operate automatically to establish a
communication link with DAAS, transfer requisition data, and receive trans-
mission acknowledgement. Additionally, the system should automatically restore
communications and data transmission from the point of interruption, in the
event of a power failure or communication outage. The entire communications
and requisition transmission process should function without operator inter-
vention, other than the initial keyboard entries required to initiate the
process.

E-5. The TACCS computer uses the SARSS-1 supply management system software to
execute the direct requisition process. The SARSS-1 system creates a special
"to 0AA5" file to store all requisitions which cannot be filled, pending direct
transmission to the OAAS. The "to DAAS" file i'ncludes requests for ASL items
which are zero balance at the SSA. The TACCS/SARSS-1 hardware and software
used for direct requisitioning is designed to operate in support of an SSA.

(E-1)
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Its use and positioning should be restricted to main or forward SSAs, support-
ing Expeditionary Forces or remote area training exercises.

E-6. The optimum communications system exploits TACCS connectivity to super
high frequency, multichannel, tactical satellite (TACSAT) communication systems
and access to OAAS via AUTOOIN. This type system offers common user communi-
cations, less competition for satellite access, high quality/low error data
transmission, reasonable transportability, and secure satellite communication
link. Communications redundancy is feasible with the TACCS capability to
communicate via dial-up telephone systems (e.g., AUTOVON). However, the
telephone system requires a receiving TACCS at DAAS and the supporting communi-
cations equipment may be scarce and more transportation intensive.

(E-2)
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APPENDIX F

LOGISTICS PLANNING CHECKLIST FOR CONTINGENCY OPERATIONS

--The following checklist is not all inclusive--

0 References:

00 Is a listing of doctrinal, policy, and procedural publications, appro-
priate to the level at which the plan is prepared, provided to assist the
implementer?

00 Are there any contingency plans (OPLANs/CONPLANs) that apply?

00 Are the necessary maps listed and available?

0 Purpose:

00 Is there a concise statement of the purpose for which the logistic
support plan is prepared?

0 General:

00 Does this paragraph provide a summary of the requirements, taskings,
and concept of operations that the logistics planning supports?

00 Are the objectives specified?

0 Assumptions:

00 Does this paragraph list the assumptions upon which the concept of
operations and logistic support are based?

0 Resoonsibilities:

00 Are responsibilities for support clearly stated for the following:

Office of the Joint Chiefs of Staff (OJCS)?

U.S. Readiness Command (USREDCOM)?

Joint Deployment Agency (JOA)?

Special Operations Forces (SOF)?

Headquarters, Department of the Army (HQDA)?

U.S. Army Materiel Command (AMC)?
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Unified Commands and their Army Component Commands?

National Guard Bureau (NGB)?

Office of the Chief of the Army Reserve (OCAR)?

Defense Security Assistance Agency (DSAA)?

Defense Mapping Agency (DMA)?

Department of State/American Embassies?

Military Groups, Offices of Defense Coordination, Military Liaison
Offi ces?

Defense Logistics Agency (DLA)?

General Services Administration (GSA)/Federal Supply Service (FSS)?

U.S. Army Troop Support Agency (TSA)?

Army and Air Force Exchange Service (AAFES)?

U.S. Army Health Services Command (HSC)?

U.S. Army Medical Materiel Management Agency (USAMMA)?

U.S. Army Soldier Support Center (SSC)?

Military Airlift Command (MAC):

Military Sealift Command (MSC)?

Military Traffic Management Command (MTMC)?

Other Major Commands (MACOMS)?

U.S. Army Forces Command (FORSCOM)?

Unit commander providing command and control (Task Force, Brigade,
Division)?

Unit or element providing logistic support (Spt Bn, Spt Gp, DISCCM)?

0 Conceot of Logistical Support:

00 Does this paragraph describe how supply, maintenance, transportation,
and field service support will be provided?

(F-2)
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00 Does it specify which logistic elements will provide the support? Are
the forces provided adequate? Is there any excess capability?

00 Has the logistics planner developed the support to complement the
tactical planning?

00 Have the terrain and enemy intelligence been analyzed to determine the
impact on logistic support?

00 Has the deployment flow been properly analyzed to determine the

time-phasing for introduction of logistics elements?

00 Has HNS availability and risk been considered?

0 Supply:

00 General:

000 Is the supply system and procedural guidance provided?

000 Is the flow of requisitions described?

000 Is the flow of materiel described?

000 Is a project code required? OSD? JCS? 000? DA?

000 Is a temporary FAD upgrade required?

000 Are in-country 0ODAACs required? SSA? Unit level?

000 Are DSS/ALOC procedures described?

000 Are provisions made for contracting, local purchase, and COPARS
support?

000 Are the stockage objectives by class of supply specified?

000 Is a known or estimated OST provided?

000 Will automated or nonautomated procedures be used?

000 Do automated systems of supported units and task organized CSS
units have interface?

000 Have the interservice support requirements been identified?

000 What support can/will be provided by the host nation (HNS)?

(F-3)
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000 What intra-theater support is required?

000 Are retrograde procedures for excess and unserviceable items
spelled out?

000 Is the control of Aviation Intensively Managed Items (AIMI)
addressed?

000 Are provisions made for emergency resupply?

000 Have Initial Preplanned Supply Support (IPSS) and AMC emergency
support packages been considered?

000 Is the communications transceiving capability provided and
compatible with the automated systems being deployed?

000 Are changes to the DOD Activity Address File (DODAAF) required
such as "ship-to" address?

000 Are some supply support activities to be designated as ALOC? DSS?

000 Are procedures described for cancellation/diversion of materiel
inprocess/intransit at the terminal of the operation/exercise?

000 Are provisions made for logistics support of civilians and
prisoners of war?

000 Is there covered storage in the area of operations to protect

supplies from the elements? If not, are shipments packed for outdoor storage?

000 Are material handling equipment (MHE) requirements provided?

000 Is sufficient rigging material available for airdrop?

000 Has the Army Air Clearance Authority (ACA) been advised of cargo
tonnage projected for movement through the designated APOE?

000 Is the Defense Automatic Addressing System (OAAS) aware of the
communications routing identifier (COMMRI) and DODAAC to be used for processing
direct requisitions and direct supply status?

000 Have distribution procedures for maps been addressed?

00 Class I and Water:

000 Are the ration cycles described by phase?

000 Are fresh eggs, fresh fruits and vegetables, fresh meats, juices,
UHT milk, and canned soft drink supplements to the MRE, T, and 2 ration meals
considered?
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000 Do local fresh fruits and vegetables meet US standards?

000 Have unitized operational rations been considered for ease of
handling and accountability?

000 Are cash meal payment procedures established?

000 What method of distribution will be used? Unit distribution?

Supply Point?

000 Are bakery supplements to MRE, T, and B ration meals considered?

000 Are veterinary personnel adequate for the subsistence support
requirements?

000 Are hospital rations addressed?

000 Are chill and freeze reefer requirements for unit dining facili-
ties and Class I supply point (SUPPT) addressed?

000 Is a ration cycle proposed?

000 Are water support requirements satisfied?

- Are the sources of water fresh, brackish, or salty?
(Data is available from Division/Corps Terrain Teams)

- Is the source of water local systems, surface, or wells?

- What type of water purification unit (WPU) is required?
Erdlator? ROWPU?

- Are chillers required?

- What is the water planning factor in gallons/man/day?

- What are the treatment/storage/distribution/cooling require-
ments? Are they satisfied by deploying unit capability?

- What are the well drilling requirements? Are there any existing
wells? What is the quality of water from existing wells?

000 Are potable ice considerations covered? What is requirement
planning factor? Have the medical planners provided for certification of ice
as potable?

00 Class I:

000 Are requirements for individual clbthing, .TA 50-900 items, and
mission essential consumables addressed?
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000 Have provisions been made for the replacement of damaged personal
clothing and chemical protective clothing?

000 Which Self Service Supply Center (SSSC) listing will be used as
the basis for the Class II stockage?

000 How will the logistic support element replenish Organizational

Clothing Items and Equipment (OCIE) and SSSC items?

000 Are there any items that require special consideration?

Tentage? Tentage repair kits?

Folding cots?

Insect bars with mosquito netting?

Banding material and tools?

Water purification chemicals? Test kits?

Insect repellent? Sun screen?

Field laundry/bath supplies? Hospital laundry supplies?

Dining facility supplies? Paper and plastic products?

Trash disposal supplies?

Vector control equipment and supplies?

Latrine chemicals/supplies?

Batteries?

Cold weather clothing? Cold weather equipment?

00 Class III:

000 Are the Service(s) requirements by location in gal/day for each
type product established?

000 Is the use of contractor provided bulk fuels considered?

000 Are ordering/accountable officer requirements addressed?

000 Are existing pipeline distribution systems available? What ae
the pipeline/storage capabilities?
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000 Are remote refueling sites required? What capabilities?

000 Are interservice support billing and reimbursement procedures
specified?

000 Are QAR responsibilities established?

000 Are POL quality surveillance procedures specified? Are required
test kits on hand?

000 Is there a petroleum laboratory available?

000 Are additives required for commercial fuels? Who will provide?

000 Are any unique package product requirements addressed?

000 Are AOAP laboratories addressed?

000 Are industrial gasses addressed?

000 Have JP4 requirements for medical units been considered?

00 Class IV:

000 Are unique requirements for construction/security materiels
addressed?

000 Is in-country procurement considered?

000 Have Army Class IV data sources been queried on pre-existing data
bases/studies describing locally availpble construction materiels?

000 Are basic loads to be deployed?

000 Do the non-engineer units have basic loads? Will they be

deployed?

000 Will the use of prepositioned materiel stocks be permitted?

00 Class V:

000 Is UBL deployment adequately addressed?

000 Is the logistic support structure prescribed?

000 Have EOD assignments been considered in training personnel and
equipment?
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000 Are EOD support procedures addressed?

000 Are there special/unique requirements (Flares/Mines/Demolition)?

000 Has site improvement and/or construction of ammunition storage
facilities been included in the engineer planning?

000 Have the storage, handling, shipping, security, and safety require-
ments been reviewed and addressed in the planning?

000 Are requirements identified by category of munition?

000 Are sustaining rates of munitions addressed?

000 Are special permits needed/provided for?

OO Hve .-nit configured loads been considered?

00 Class VI:

000 Arp the deploying personnel provided guidance on personal demand
items?

000 Are sundry packs available?

000 Is Indirect or Direct Exchange Support considered?

000 If TFE support is required:

0000 Has Headquarters AAFES (Plans) been notified?

0000 Has the TFE staffing, stock. assortment, sec~uity, facility,
transportation, and communications requirements been identified and coordi-
nated?

0000 Is finance support for the TFE identified?

0000 Has the policy on rationing and check cashing been deter-
mined?

00 Class VII:

000 Does the plan specify the equipment level for deploying units?

000 Are equipment redistribution requirements specified?

000 Are replacement actions for salvage equipment specified?
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000 Are special equipment requirements addressed?

000 Are operational readiness float (ORF)/MEI requirements addressed?

00 Class VIII:

000 Are procedures unique to medical supply described?

000 Does this portion of the logistics support plan complement the
medical support plan?

000 Are resupply procedures established?

000 Are MPL/PLL requirements specified?

000 Are ASL objectives addressed?

000 Are maintenance exchange and MEDSTEP addressed?

000 Are special medical equipment and supply requirements identified
based on medical mission and the area of operations?

000 Are special storage requirements satisfied?

000 Is the disposal of salvage medical supplies addressed?

000 Are medical oxygen and other medical gases requirements, such as
anesthesia, identified and resupply procedures established?

000 Is local purchase an option?

00 Class IX:

000 Are PLL requirements specified?

000 Are ASL requirements, including reparables, specified?

000 Are cannibalization procedures addressed?

000 Are requirements for special nonexpendable components addressed?

000 Will the GS base support the Class IX supply system?

000 What are the AIMI requirements and procedures?

000 Is a stockage or maJcr assemblies addressed?

000 Have soecial storage requirements been addressed for dry
batteries, classified repair parts, high dollar pilferables, etc...?
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000 Is disposal of hazardous materiels such as lithium batteries and

radioactive residue specified?

00 Class X:

000 If Class X ma-teriels are required, does the plan describe the
source?

000 What is the source of funding for Class X supplies?

0 Maintenance:

00 Does the plan describe how unit, intermediate (direct sup-ort), and
intermediate (general support) maintenance will be performed?

00 Is missile maintenance support available in the area of operations?

00 is Mission Essential Maintenance Only (MEMO) considered?

00 Are special medical maintenance requirements addressed?

00 Are AVIM/AVUM aspects addressed?

00 Does the plan cover TMDE repair and calibration?

00 Are procedures for AOAP specified?

00 Does the plan address equipment classification?

00 Are there provisions for AMC LAR support?

00 Is maintenance exchange addressed?

00 Have extreme weather aspects been considered (e.g., heat, cold,
humidity, dust, etc.)?

00 Are site security and storage requirements identified and included in
Engineer plans?

00 Are special power requirements for maintenance facilities identified
(e.g., voltage, phase, frequency, stability, and anticipated load in KW)?

00 Are building suitability screening factors identified by type of
maintenance facility (e.g., minimum height and width for doors, floo- load
bearing requirements, environmental control necessities, etc..)?

00 Is operational readiness float/MEI addressed?
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00 How will repairs under warranty be performed in the area of operations?

00 Is the evacuation of unserviceable reparables addressed?

00 Have procedures for replacing maintenance tools and equipment been
specified?

0 Transportation:

00 General:

000 Is there a requirement for the area oriented depot to arrange for
SAAM to expedite cargo distribution to the area of operations?

000 Are the transportation support systems for DSS/ALOC described?

000 Does the deploying force have the authorized, assigned a-nd avail-
able trained personnel and equipment to accomplish its mission?

000 Do the deploying forces require augmentation?

000 What are SLOC requirements? Can containers be used with carrier
delivery direct to SSA?

000 What type and number of terminal transfer units will be required
(rail, highway, port, airfield)?

000 Is Coastal Line of Communication (COASTLOC) required? Army
Freight Ship? Landing Craft? Lighterage?

000 Are there coastal restrictions?

000 Will a Logistics Over the Shore (LOTS) operation be required?

000 Have material handling equipment (MHE) requirements been
addressed?

000 What ports are available? What is access to/from ports? Is
oceanographic data available? What special port clearance requirements apply?

000 Will Engineer Port Construction Company augmentation be required?

000 What airfields can be used? What are their capabilities? Have
the DACG/AACG requirements been satisfied?

000 Is there a rail system available? What are schedules and capa-
bility?

000 Is the highway net described? What are the capabilities and
limitations?
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000 Are the transportation movement priority and account codes

provided?

000 What is the weather impact on ports, airfields, and highway nets?

000 What is the availability of Defense Intelligence Agency (DIA)
data/analysis regarding the country/area transportation infrastructure?

000 What are the transportation funding arrangements?

000 Are transportation account codes (TAC) requirements specified?

000 Are in-country highway, rail, air, and inland waterway mode
requirements addressed?

000 Are the SPOD/SPOE and APOD/APOE specified?

000 Is a movement system for personnel and cargo specified? Intra-
theater, Inter-theater? In-country?

000 Has coordination been made with MTMC, MSC, and MAC for personnel"

and equipment movements?

000 Has a MAC SAAM validating headquarters been specified?

000 Has the use of foreign flag sea/airlift been addressed?

000 Is a cut-off date for changes to AUL/AUEL specified?

000 Will an MCC/JMCC be deployed?

000 Are there any special transportation requirements? Army aircraft
to self deploy for example?

000 Are procedures for shipping supplies and equipment that arrive at
home station after the unit(s) have deployed addressed?

000 What support can/will be provided by the host nation (HNS)?

000 Have medical evacuation requirements been included in the
planning?

00 Logistics Over the Shore (LOTS):

000 What shorelines are conducive for LOTS Operations?

000 What are the characteristics of the shorelines?
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000 What type of roads access the shorelines?

000 What type of railroad access the shorelines?

000 What contract civilian/host nation personnel, equipment assets,
and repair facilities are.available to assist in LOTS Operations?

00 Inland Waterways:

000 What inland waterways are available?

000 What are the characteristics of the inland waterways?

000 What inland terminals are along the waterways?

000 What are the characteristics and capabilities of the inland
terminals?

000 What is the present usage of the inland waterways?

000 What is the enemy's capability to interdict the inland waterways?

000 What effect does the weather have on the inland waterways?

000 How accessible are the inland waterways to roads and rail lines?

GO0 What are the capabilities and limitations of the inland waterways?

00 Intercoastal Shipping:

000 What intercoastal shipping assets are available to support
military operations?

000 What intercoastal shipping routes are currently in use?

000 What is the enemy's ability to interdict intercoastal shipping?

00 Containers:

000 What is the container policy?

000 What contract civilian/host nation personnel and equipment assets
are available to assist intermodal operations?

000 What is the capability of units to handle container shipments?

000 What is the capability of ports to handle containers?
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00 Fixed Ports:

000 What fixed ports are available to support military marine terminal
operations?

000 What are the characteristics and capabilities of the fixed ports?

000 What type and quantities of Materiel Handling Equipment (MHE) are
available for use in support of military marine terminal operations?

000 How many berths and anchorages will be available for use in
support of military marine terminal operations?

000 What is the enemy's capability to interdict the ports?

000 What kind of port security measures are currently in use?

000 What is the port's capability to handle containerized cargo?

000 What is the port's capability to handle roll on/roll off (RORO).,
cargo?

000 What routes access the ports? Is oceanographic data available?
Are there any special port clearance requirements?

000 What land routes and inland waterways access the port?

000 What is the current throughput capability of the port?

000 What are the characteristics and capabilities of the port's
warehouse facilities and storage area?

000 What effect does weather and the sea have on port operations?

000 What contract civilian/host nation marine terminal personnel and
equipment assets are available to support military terminal operations?

000 What is the present level of usage of the ports?

000 What capability does the government/local civilian contractors
have to repair damage to port facilities?

00 Airfields:

000 What airfields are available to support military operations?

000 Has a coordinating headquarters been designated for all logisticdl
airlift support?
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000 Has support been planned for USAF Mobile Areo-medical Staging
Facilities?

000 What arc the personnel and cargo reception capabilities of the

airfield?

000 What is the current usage of the airfield?

000 What are the characteristics and capabilities of the roads that
access the airfield?

000 What contract civilian/host nation personnel and equipment assets
are available to assit in Arrival/Departure Airfield Control Group Cperations
(A/DACG)?

000 Has a military organization been specified for A/DACG?

000 What airfield facilities are available for military use during
A/DACG Operations?

000 What is the best source for additional information on the air-
fields?

000 What impact does weather have on airfield operations?

000 Have the Military Airlift Command (MAC) channel airlift require-
ments been specified?

00 Main Supply Routes (MSRs) and Alternate Supply Routes (ASRs):

000 What are the convoy restrictions?

000 What routes are available to support military operations?

000 What are the most likely routes fleeing refugees would use?

000 What are the characteristics and capabilities of the routes
available to support military operations?

000 Wha are the dimensions of tunnels along the routes?

000 What are the dimensions and classifications of bridges along the
routes?

000 What capability does the government have to repair damaged
segments of routes?

000 What segments of the routes are neavily used by the civilian
populace?
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000 What iF the best source for additional information on the routes?

00 Rail:

000 What rail "ines are available to support military operations?

000 What is the gauge of the tracks?

000 What effect does the weather have on rail operations?

000 What rail assets wili be available to support rilitary operations?

000 What i the condition of the rail lines?

000 What is the enemy's ability to interdict the rail lines?

000 What capability does the government or local civilian contractors
have to repair damaged track, briuges, and tunnels?

000 What are the characteristics and capabilities of the rail
terminals and marshalling yard?

000 What is the present level of usage of the rail lines?

000 What is t.ie description (Model No., wheel arrangement, horsepower,
weight, tractive effort, and type coupler) of typical line haul locomotives and
switch engines currently in service in the area of operations?

000 What are the capacities, dimensions (length) and age of typical
rolling stock currently in service in the area of operations?

000 Is a track profile of the mainline indicating the 1oc.tion,
percent, and length of ruling grade available?

000 Is . plan view showing lo,..tion and length of minimum radius

. curves together with any sections of multiple mainline track available?

000 What is the location and length of passing tracks on the mainline?

000 What is the current level of traffic (trains per day) utilizing
the mainline in the area of operations?

000 What is the location, type, and capacity of rail yards in the area
of operations?

000 What is the number and lergth of track in each yard?

000 What is 'he location, description (type, construction, length,
clearances, and cooper rating) and condition of rail bridges and tunnels on the
mainline?
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nO0 What is the location, description (length, clearances) and
condition of railway tunnels on the mainline?

000 What is the location, storage capacity, and condition of locomo-

tive fueling facilities in the area of operations?

000 What is the location and quality of water supply on the mainline?

000 What type of communications and signals are in use for train
operation?

000 What is the type and location of the power source required for
operation of communications and signal?

000 What is the location, description, and condition of station

facilities, supporting the operation of the mainline?

000 Are 'oading ramps available at rail yards and terminals?

000 What is the location, capacity, and condition of engine houses and
car repair shop facilities in the area of operations?

000 What type of wheel bearings are predominantly used on rolling
stock?

000 What is the lo:ation and availability of spare parts for motive
power and rolling stock?

000 What is the location and lifting capacity of railway cranes in the
area of operations?

000 What is the weight (lb/yard) of mainline rail and the predominate
type of crosstie used in the area of operaticns?

0 Field Services.

00 Are laundry, bath, ind clothing renovation requirements addressed?

00 Is Graves Registration (GRREG' capability provided commensurate with
the expected requirement?

00 Are procedures for salvage collection, evacuation, and disposal
covered?

00 Are Post Exchange services provided?

00 Is fire protection provided? Aviation? Ammunition? Base camps?
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00 Are procedures for trash disposal addressed?

00 Is mortuary support covered?

00 Are food service support procedures covered?

00 Are there provisions fcr local procurement/contracting service?

00 Are any airdrop requirements satisfied?

00 Are there any LAPES requirements? Other air drop?

00 Are field bakery services required? Can the host nation satisfy the
requirement?

00 Are procedures specified and do units have the equipment necessary for
cleaning of equipment for redeployment to meet USDA requirements to enter the
CONUS?

0 Miscellaneous:

00 Are host country military personnel with experience in U.S. military
service schools identified?

00 Have arrangements been made with Customs?

00 Are provisions made for Logistics Status (LOGSTAT) reporting?

00 Is fire protection available/needed?

00 Is delousing support required?

00 Is trash/waste disposal covered?

00 What are the facilities requirements to support the logistics systems?
Have these requirements been incorporated into the Engineer planning? Can any
of the facility requirements be satisfied by host country facilities?

00 Is site preparation required?

00 What are the funding aspects of logistics support?

000 Have all requirements been costed?

000 Has an Account Processing Code been established?

000 What is the electrical power/cycles of the country? Are transformers
required?
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00 Are the communications to support logistics operations provided for in

the communications planning?

000 Have communication frequencies been cleared with the host country?

00 Are there adequate provisions in the plan for contracting support?

000 Are there provisions for contracting support/local purchase?

000 Have an adequate number of contracting officers with the proper
warrant been provided?

000 Is finance support available to the contracting officer?

000 Is adequate legal support available to the contracting officer?

000 Are linguists available to support the contracting/local-purchase
requirements?

000 Are there provisions in the plan for maneuver/war damage resulting
from logistic operations?

000 Are phone books for the country or local area available?

000 Are special Department of Agriculture cleaning requirements for
retrograde equipment identified?

00 Are automated logistic systems procedures properly addressed?

000 Have backup master files been established and prepared for ship-
ment separate from the primary master files?

000 Are maintainers, operators, and managers assigned and well
trained?

000 Has site selection and preparation for automated equipment

considered accessibility, geographical, terrain, and security requirements?

000 Has a Continuity of Operations Plan been established?

000 Are sufficient copies of user manuals on hand and current?

000 Are repair parts on hand and up to required levels for the
computer hardware including generators and other subsystems?

000 Have provisions been made for backup support for repair parts,
hardware maintenance, and the receipt of software change packages and emergency
change messages?
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000 Have arrangements been mace for telephonic assistance (functional
and technical) after deployment?

000 Has coordination been mace with the next higher Supply Support
Activity (SSA) for catalog update, re:onciliation schedule, and loading of
supported unit DODAACs?

000 Have details been worked out for transmission of documents to
higher echelons?

000 Have appropriate parameter changes been made in the automated
system(s)? e.g., M&S, signal and oversea deployment codes?

000 Will customer units require training and are customer user manuals
available for automated system support?
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Appendix G

USSOUTHCO BRIEFING ON LOGISTICS IN LOW INTENSITY CONFLICT

Presented by
Major Mark Costa

U.S. Southern Comiand
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Appendix H

FACT SHEET ON USSOUTHCOM PLANNING GROUP PROCESS



FACT SHEET

30 January 1987
Maj COSTA/4375
SCJ4-LPP

SCJ4

SUBJECT: USSOUTHCOM Planning Group Process for El Salvador and Honduras

PURPOSE: To summarize the functions and responsibilities of the different planning
groups for El Salvador and Honduras.

FACTS:

1. The countries of El Salvador and Honduras have three (3) separate USSOUTHCOM planning
groups assigned, they are; the Operational Planning Group (OPG), the 4sk Force, and the
Combined Planning Commision (CPC).

2. The OPG monitors a range of country specific initiatives of concern to USSOUTHCOM and
its components.

a. Membership of the OPG may include the USSOUTHCOM staff, component staff, and
USASAALA. Normally, action officer level, attendance at OPG meetings may include
director level participation, CINC's designated flag officer representative, or the CINC.

b. The OPG develops and reviews the proposed agenda for the CPC.

c. OPG's meet on a regular basis, at least quarterly and at times monthly, depending
upon the situation in the country.

3. The Task Force is the meeting of the CINC, his primary staff, component commanders
and the MILGP commander.

a. The prupose of the Task Force may vary from reviewing the results of the last CPC
and planning the next, to discussing specific issues and topics of concern to the
commanders.

b. The Task Force meets irregularly due to its reliance on the availability of the
commanders. Preparation for the CPC does not rely upon the meeting of the Task Force.

c. In the case of Honduras, the Commander JTF-B attends the meeting.

4. The CPC is the centerpiece of the planning group process for each country. During
the CPC the CINC and selected staff meet with the country team and the host country's
government and military leadership.

a. Composition of the CINC's entourage depends upon the CPC agenda.

b. Open and closed sessions are usually conducted. The CINC and the host country's
political and military leadership meet in closed session.

c. CPC's are normally scheduled on a quarterly basis.
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FACT SHEET

SUBJECT: I.!SSOUTHCON Planning Group Process for El Salvador and Honduras

5. The country officer from SCJ5-PM coordinates all three planning groups.

6. The OPG -Task Force- CPC process for Honduras and El Salvador are similar, but have
met with different degrees of success.

7. The OPG -Task Force- CPC process has proved to be a successful method for developing,
implementing, and monitoring a strategy for a particular country.
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_NATIONAL

SECURITY
STRATEGY
OF THE
UNITED STATES

THE WHITE HOUSE
JANUARY 1987

"Freedom, peace and prosperity...
that's what America is all
about.. for ourselves, our friends,
and those people across the globe
struggling for democracy."
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LOW INTENSITY CONFLICT

Conflict in the Third World can pose serious threats to
U.S. security interests. Low Intensity Conflicts, which
take place at levels below conventional war but above
the routine, peaceful competition among states, can be
particularly troublesome. They often involve a
protracted struggle of competing principles and
ideologies. Low Intensity Conflicts may be waged by a
combination of means, including the use of political,
economic, informational, and military instruments.
They are often localized, but can have significant
regional and global security implications.

Major causes of Low Intensity Conflict are instability
and lack of political and economic development in the
Third World (though Low Intensity Conflict can occur
in areas outside the Third World as well). These
conditions provide fertile ground for unrest and for
groups and nations wishing to exploit unrest for their
own purposes. The resulting conflicts are of concern to
the United States when they assault U.S. national
interests and the security, values, or political
foundations of the United States, our friends, and allies.
Low Intensity Conflict can gradually isolate the United
States, its allies, and major trading partners from the
Third World and from each other. This isolation can be
manifest in economic, political, and military terms.

Specifically, Low Intensity Conflict can lead to:

@ Interruption of Western access to vital resources.

e Gradual loss of U.S. military basing and access
rights.

* Expanded threats to key sea lines of communication.

e Gradual shifting of allies and trading partners
away from the United States into positions of
accommodation with hostile interests.

* Expanded opportunities for Soviet political and
military gains.
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An effective U.S. response to this form of warfare U.S. and Western interests. Therefore, we will
requires the national will to sustain long-term encourage expansion of free trade, the development of
commitments. The United States has addressed the private enterprise, and the expansion and
manifestations of Low Intensity Conflict through a independence of local economies. U.S. development
tough counter-terrorism policy; support for democratic assistance and economic aid programs facilitate these
resistance movements; and political, economic, and policies. In addition, we will encourage piivate
military assistance to developing nations to help them investment in the Third World when that investment
prevent or combat low intensity challenges. supports balanced economic growth.

U.S. policy for dealing with Low Intensity Conflict Informational Policy and Low Intensity Conflict. Low

situations may be summarized as follows: When it is in Intensity Conflict is a political struggle in which ideas

U.S. interest to do so, the United States: may be as important as arms. We hold significant
advantages over our adversaries in this area. In contrastWill take measures to strengthen friendly nations t u desrew aea pnpltclsse

facig itema orextrnalthrats o teirto our adversaries, we have an open political system

facing internal or external threats to their that thrives on communication and truth. We must
independence and stability by systematically ensure, however, that accurate information concerning
employing, in coordination with friends and allies, American ideals and objectives is available throughout
the full range of political, economic, informational, the Third World; and that the resources needed to
and military instruments of power. Where possible, accomplish this are available.
action will be taken before instability leads to
violence. Political Instruments and Low Intensity Conflict. We

" Will work to ameliorate the underlying causes of' recognize that other nations may not necessarily

instability and conflict in the Third World by develop along democratic lines identical to ours.

pursuing foreign assistance, trade, and investment Nevertheless, we seek to encourage the development of

programs that promote economic development and political systems that protect the rights of the individual

the growth of democratic social and political orders. and provide for representative government, free
institutions, and an environment in which human

" May support selected resistance movements acting in dignity can flourish. We do this partially by example,
opposition to regimes working against U.S. interests, and by defending our own ideals when they are
Such support will be coordinated with friends and challenged. We can also promote development of
allies and may contain political, informational, humane social orders by helping eliminate security
economic, and military elements. threats and the underlying economic causes of unrest

" Will take steps to discourage Soviet and other state- and instability.

spo'n.ored adventurism, and increase the costs to Military Instruments in Low Intensity Conflict. The
those who use proxies or terrorist and subversive fundamental tenet of U.S. strategy for dealing with Low
forces to exploit instability in the Third World. Intensity Conflict directed against our friends and allies

is that military institutions in threatened states must
The Low Intensity Conflict strategies that support these become able to provide security for their citizens and
policies must coordinate the use of a variety of policy governments. U.S. Low Intensity Conflict policy,
instruments among U.S. Government agencies and therefore, recognizes that indirect-rather than direct-
internationally. Responses may draw on economic, applications of U.S. military power are the most
oolitical, and informational tools, as well as military appropriate and cost effective ways to achieve national
assistance. goals. The principal military instrument in Low

Economic Policy and Low Intenity Conflict. U.S. Intensity Conflict, therefore, is security assistance.

policy for Low Intensity Conflict recognizes that long The primary role for U.S. armed forces in Low Intensity
term political and economic development will reduce Conflict is to support and facilitate the security
the underlying causes of instability of the Third World, assistance program. The military services must also
help undermine the attractiveness of totalitarian stand ready to provide more direct forms of military
regimes, and eventually lead to conditions favorable to assistance when called upon. Usually, this assistance
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will consist of technical training and logistical support. significant steps to define and implement policies to
The services and the Unified Commands must also be counter international terrorism. These policies focus on
prepared for the effective execution of contingency and deterring, pre-empting and effectively reacting to
peacekeeping operations when such operations are international terrorist incidents. Low Intensity Conflict
required to protect national interests. U.S. combat policy goes beyond this, however, and deals with the
forces will be introduced into Low Intensity Conflict broader problem of supporting groups and
situations only as a last resort and when vital national governments against which terrorism is being used as a

interests cannot otherwise be adequately protected. subversive weapon.

Narcotics Trafficking and Low Intensity Conflict. We must realize that Low Intensity Conflicts are

Narcotics trafficking can breed violence, fuel instability frequently protracted struggles. In addition, most of the ,

and threaten governing institutions wherever it is found. instruments of power that we can bring to bear on

The vast revenues produced by illegal narcotics sales, them work indirectly and over a long period of time.
and concomitant use of international financial networks Therefore, we must be patient in such struggles. It is
toander oncomi ots of terantion ncan s important that we prevail, but especially important that
to launder the proceeds of these transactions, can

we recognize that we often cannot do so easily or
promote the type of instability that becomes a breeding quickly. On the other hand, we do hold important
ground for Low Intensity Conflict. For these reasons, advantages. We represent a model of political and
our policies for dealing with drug trafficking provide economic development that promises freedom from
important support for our efforts to deal with Low political domination and economic privation. If we can
Intensity Conflict. protect our own security, and maintain an environment

of reasonable stability and open trade and
Terrorism and Low Intensity Conflict. Undet some communication throughout the Third World, political,
circumstances, terrorism can be an important aspect of economic, and social forces will eventually work to our
Low Intensity Conflict. This Administration has taken advantage.
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Appendix J

EXTRACT OF NATIONAL DEFENSE AUTHORIZATION ACT FOR FY 1987



PUBLIC LAW W-61 [8 28k November 14, 1986

NATIONAL DEFENSE AUTHOUIZATION ACT FOR
FISCAL YEAR 1987

Fb Lq4ula b r lituty of At m Reort fr P.L 99-661
is Z.&SlaGU rmry Sermoe, POe

Am A 4w iwmtu~m kw yew 1W 4wowraMm~y s.Itt Dipu d
Ds-% 6tt itWY anod6w m sf 6 of to De 4OMM at G MEh toptew"a p---dl so-tt W~ w*t te rb fw On Ammd Fwa so Wpow te

dohm emhs gins, mi ow 00M uPsin.M

Be it WWWe by 0e &ie ea w of of ale
Untd St of Amouica nCougM .ml

MC 131. W UL OPSUATIOS room
(a) ANIMrMA Sc: AW OFa DUmsm.-.Setion 186(b) of title 10,

United Sts Code (a amended by section 106 of the Goldwater-
Nichols Department of Defen Rgnatm Act of 1986), is
amended by adding at the end the folwn w paeraptc

"(4) One of the Assistant Secreaes hal be the Assistant Sec-
retary of Defense for Special Operations and Low Intemity Conflict.
He sU have.a his principal duty the overall mupervision (includ.
ing oversight of polky end ro ,,u ) of special operations activities
(as defined in section 167Q) of this title) and low intensity conflict
activities of the Department of Defese.".
(b) UmMi CQIATACCoMx -- (l) Chapter 6 of auh title (as

a .sddead by s 211 of the Goldwater-MNichos Department of De-
fense Reor ation Act of 1986 (Pblic Law 99-4M)) is amended by

d t ald the Wowing new section:

J- 1



No. 14 DEIFENSE AUTHORIZATION ACT ~ P.L 99-441
Sec. 1311

"1167. Unified comtbatant command for special operations forme
"(a) EsfrAausmjwr.-With the advice ad assistance of the Chair-

man of the Joint Chite& of StafM the President, through the Sec-
retary of Defense, shall establish under section 161 of this title a
unified combatant command for special operations forces (herein-
after in this section referred to as the 'special operations. command').

The rincpalfunction of the corn-and is to prepare special oper-
atios fromto carry out assigned ian.

"(b) Amnomavcy or Foainm.-Unlees otherwise directed by the
Secretary of Defense, all active and reserve special operations forces
of the armed forme stationed in the United States shal be asigned
to the special operations command.

4c RWOr COKANxaUua-The commander of the special oper-
ations command shall hold the grade of general or, in the case of an
officer of the Navy, amiral while serving in that position, without
vacating his permanent grade, noe commander of such command
shall be appointed to that grade by the President, by and with the
advice and consent of the Senate. for service in that position.

"(4) CoKmmiA or Avrvrrr oz Mizom.-(1) Unles otherwise
directed by the President or the Secretary of Defense, a special
operations activity or mismio shall be conducted unde the com-
mand of the commander of the unified combatant command in

whom ograhic area the activity or mission is to be conducted.
"()The commander of the special operations command shall

exercise command of a selected special operations mission if directed
to do so by the President or the Secretary of Defense.

"(e) AuImeNOriy or CounATAIT Commrn.-41) In addition to
the authority prescribed in section 164(c) of this title, the com-
mander of the special operations command shall be responsible for.
and shall have the authority to conduct, all affairs of such command
relating to special operations activities, including the following
fuinctions:

"(A) Devreloping strategy, doctrine. and tactics.
"(B) Training asigned forces.
"(C) Conducting specialized courses of instruction for commis-

sioned and noncommssioed officers.
"(D? Validating requirements.
"(E) Establishing priorities for requirement.
"(F) Ensuring combat readiness.
(G) Developing and acquiring special operations-peculiar

equipment and acquiring special operations-peculiar material,
supplis, and services.

"(H) Ensuring the interoperability of equipment and forces.
'(1) Formulating and submitting requiremenas for intelligence

support.
"(J) Monitoring the promotions, assignments, retention, train-

ing, and professonal military education of special operations
JIWIO aflee

"(2) The commander of such command shall be responsible for
mionitoring the preparedness of special operations forces assigtied to
other unified combatant commands to carr out assigned m'ssins.

"(f) Buuour.-In addition to the activities of a combatant com-
mand for which ftnding may be requested under section 166(b) of
this title, the badget propslof the special operatons command
shal include requests Jor fudn Or-
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P.L "9-"I LAWS OF 99th CONG.-Zad SESS. Nov. 14
See. 1311

"(1) development and acquisition of special rperations-
peculiar equipment; and

"(2) acquisition of other material1, supplies, or services that
are peculiar to special operations activities.

"(9) INTIGZNCZ AN SrWAcuz Acrmi'iu-This section does not
constitute authority to conduct any activity which, if carried out
Ms an inteligncs activity by the Depertmmt at Defenaik would

"(1) a finding under section 662 of the Foreign Assstance Act
of 1961 (22 U.S.C. 242), or 1L

"(2) a notice to the Select Committee on Intelligence of the
Senate and the Permanent Select Committee on Intelligence of
the House of Representative, under section MI(aXl) of the
National Security Act of 1947 (50 U.S.C. 413).

"(h) R wAou tioNs.-The Secretary of Defense shallpeerb regu-
lations for the activities of the specia operations comn such
regulations shall include authorization for the commander of such
command to provide for operational security of special operations
forces and activities.

"(i) IDUTMFCATION OF SMCAL OPUATIONI FoaCu..-(1) Subject to
paragra ph (2), for the purposes of this section special operations

frmaethose forcam of the armed forces that-
"(A) arm identified se core foram or as augmenting form in

the Joint Chiefs of Staff Joint Strategic Capabilities Plan,
Annex &, dated December 17, 1985;

"(B) are desczbedi in the Terms of Reference and Conceptual
OpeatinsPlan for the Joint Special Operations Command, as

in ffet n April 1, 1986; or
"(C0 are deintdas special operations forme by the Sec-

retary of Defense.
"(2) The Secretary Of Defense, after consulting with the Chairmani

of the Joint Chiefs of Staff and the commander of the special
operations command. may direct that any force included withi theo
description inparagraph (IXA) or (1)(B) shall niot be conuderud as a
special operations feive for the purposes of this section.

V(i SroA'uu OnusrioNs Aczwrrxin.-For purposes of this section,
speci aperations activities include each of the foMowing u.'.~far as
it relates to special operations:

"(1) Direct action.
":(2) Strategic reconnaisne
"(3) Unconventional warfare.

"(4 Foreign internal defense.
"(5) Civil affairs.
"(6 Psychological operations.
"('7 Counterterrorism.
"(8) Humanitarian assistance.
:(9) Theater search and rescue.
"(10) Such other activitie as may be specified by the Presi-

dent or the Sscretmz7 of Defense..
(2) The tab]e of sections at the beginning of such chapterr is

amended by adding at the end the following new item:

'IV. UnifAd cmeaat cmad for' speai -l , va , -un.

(c) Mucam Foam. Pwcoais Camnooa'.-The Secretary o( Defense
shall create for the special oper as foraes a major force progam,
category for the Five-Year Defense Plan of the Department of
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NOW. 14 DKF.LNSE AUTHORIZATION ACT P.L 9S-61
Sec. 1311

Defense. The Assistant Secretary of Defense for Special Operations
and Low Intensity Conflict, with the advice and aistance of the
commander of the special operation, command, shall provide overall
supervision of the enpartion and justification or program rec.
ommendations and bud proposals to be included in such major
form 2rogrm category.

(d) Paw w Aim Bumnor Ezacut ro.-To the extent that there is
authority to rovise programs and budgets appr ed by Congress for
special operations force, such authority may be exercised only by
the Secretary of Defense, after consulting with the commander of
the special operation. command.

(e) Grays Pon Couatnm o rs Crs m AuA SurueA. OmATIoN
ComU-us.-The commande- of the special operations command of
the United States European Command, the United States Pacific
Command. and any other unified embatant cf %-end that the
Secretary of Defense may designate for the purpoes of this ection
shall be of general or flag officer grade.

(f) Boan won Low Iummsrr CoNm cr.-Section 101 of the Na-
tional Securit Act of 1947 (5( U.S.C. 402) in amended by adding at
the end. the following new subsction:

"(f The President shall establish within the National Security
Council a board to be known as the 'Board for Low Intensity
Conflict'. The principal function of the board shall be to coordinate
the policies of the United Stats for low intensity conflict.".

(g) Dmn A. snIA To T=U PamD ? von NA NIAL Sucusrr
ArrAms ra Low brrmisrNy Copuct.-[t is the sense of Congress
that the President should designate within the Ercutive Office of
the President a Deputy Asistant to the President for National
Security Affairs to be the Deputy Aistant for Low Intensity
Conflict.

(h) Raoars.-41) Not later than 120 days after the date of the
enactment of this Act, the Secretary of Defense :h& suomit to
Congress a report on the plans of the Secretary .t- implementation
of this section. including a desciptiom of the progress made on such
implementation.

(2) Not later than one year after the date -fthe enactme.t of this
Act, the President shall tranmit to Coa;re. a report on the
capabilities of the United States to condwt , rwia operations and
engage in low intensity conflicts. The repori sba include a descnp.
ton of the followin.

(A) Deficiencies in such capabilities.
1B) Actons being taken throughout the executive branch to

correct such deficiencies.
t0 The prinCipal low intensity conflict threats to the interests

01 tkw Unitd sudaw
(D) The actions taken sad tc be taken to implement this

section.
(i) Errwrriz DAn--Section 167 at title 10, United States Code (as

added by subsection (b)), shall be implemented not later than 180
iays after the date of the enactment of this Act.

(j) Fuxma ron FwAL YzAn 1967.-The Secretary of Defense
may snd unobligated fund ap-99""ted to the Department of
Defense for fiscal years h m flmawySO 198 in such surns as
pe~eary in order to carry out this stion and section 167 of title
0, United States Coda (as added by sbsction (b), d% .ng fiscal
year 1987.
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DOD REPORT TO CONGRESS ON SPECIAL OPERATIONS REORGANIZATION

Provided by

Office of AssiF*ant Secretary of Defense (Public Affairs)
February 1987



Secretary of Defense
Report to Congress

on Special Operations Reorganization

In an amendment to Section 106 of the Goldwater-Nichols
DOD Reorganization Act of 1986, Congress provided for a restruc-
turing of DOD components involved in special operations and low-
intensity conflict. Said amendment dictated a status report on
February '6, 1987. Accordingly, this report provides a descrip-
tion of progress made toward and plans for implementation of
this section of the Act.

I. Assistant Secretary of Defense for Special Operations and
Low-Intensity Conflict--ASD(SO/LIC)

We are establishing the ASD(SO/LIC) who will be responsible
for overall supervision (including oversight of policy and
resources) of special operations (SO) and low-intensity conflict
(LIC) activities within the Department of Defense. The
ASD(SO/LIC) will report to the Secretary of Defense through
the Under Secretary of Defense for Policy.

There will be a Principal Deputy Assistant Secretary of
Defense (SO/LIC) who will be the principal staff assistant to the
ASD, will act for him in his absence, and will be specifically
responsible for overall integration of the activities of the
subordinate components.

The Office of the ASD(SO/LIC) will be organized into three
functional elements, each directed by a Deputy Assistant Secretary
of Defense.

The Deputy Assistant Secretary for Special Operations
will be responsible for the development of DOD policy on
special operations and for overseeing implementation of
that policy.

The Deputy Assistant Secretary for Low-Intensity
Conflict will be responsible for development of DOD policy
on LIC and for overseeing implementation of that policy.

The Deputy Assistant Secretary for Resources will be
responsible for overall supervision of resources related
to special operations and LIC. This will include overall
supervision of the preparation and justification of program
and budget proposals to be included in FYDP Program 11 for
SOF and review of USSOC proposals for the development and
acquisition of equipment, other material, supplief., and
services peculiar to special operations. Oversight of
RD&A activities will be accomplished within the newly
developed structure and charter of the USD(Acquisition).
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I. FYDP Program 11

We are creating a major force program category within the
Five-Year Defense Plan for Special Operations Forces (FYDP
Program 11). This program will consolidate SOF unique funding
currently displayed in FYDP Program 2 (General Purpose Forces)
and other programs, and will include the USSOC budget as well
as other SOF resources contributed by the Services and Defense
Agencies.

III. The Position of Assistant Secretary of Defense (SO/LIC)

While this amendment specifies creation of the ASD(SO/LIC),
Title 10 restricts DOD to eleven ASD positions, all of which
are currently encumbered or designated. Therefore, we request
that Congress amend Title 10 to authorize a total of twelve ASD
positions. Until authorization for this position is obtained,
the direction and development of this new DOD entity will be
under the cognizance and direction of the PDASD(ISA).

Oversight of special operations and low-intensity conflict
will be quite demanding and we are proceeding very deliberately
in reviewing the qualifications of a number of candidates for
the position of ASD(SO/LIC). The interview process by the
Deputy Secretary of Defense has begun. It is expected that
this process will be completed in the near future and our
nomination will be submitted to the Senate.

IV. organizational Progress

We are providing substantial staff expansion to enhance
our management capability of these important activities and have
begun the process of bringing new personnel on board. We have
also identified physical facilities to accommodate the new
Assistant Secretary and subordinate staff elements.

V. Unified Combatant Command for Special Operations

The referenced legislation requires that the President,
through the Secretary of Defense, with the advice and assistance
of the Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, establish a unified
combatant command for Special Operations Forces. On 23 January
i987, the Joint Chiefs of Staff decided to recommend to the
Secretary of Defense the disestablishment of US Readiness Command
(USREDCOM) to provide billets and facilities for US Special
Operations Command (USSOC). USREDCOM missions would be trans-
ferred to other commands. The deactivation of USREDCOM and
activation of USSOC will require detailed implementation plans.
A plan to initiate the required actions includes dates for the
activation of USSOC not later than 16 April 1987. The President
must approve the changes to the unified command plan (UCP)
related to these actions.
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Forming USSOC via this process achieves the earliest
operational date for the USSOC. Utilization of the USREDCOM
headquarters facilities at MacDill Air Force Base avoids an
approximate two year delay and the expense of programming for
and building a headquarters facility for the command. It
should also be noted that MacDill Air Force Base has excellent
airfield facilities and convenient access to most assigned
forces.

VI. Assignment of Forces

With the exception of the Naval Special Warfare Groups, all
SOF stationed in the United States will be assigned to USSOC,
including the Joint Special Operations Command (JSOC). Command
and control of JSOC for contingency operations will be directed
by the NCA. The component forces of USSOC will comprise Army
Special Forces, Ranger, and Special Operations Aviation units in
addition to the Special Warfare Center and School; Air Force
C-130 Combat Talon, HH-53 Pave Low, AC-130 gunships, Combat
Control, Special Operations School, and other related units; and
the Naval Special Warfare Center. Naval Special Warfare Groups
currently assigned to the US Atlantic Command and US Pacific
Command will remain assigned to their respective CINCS. Reserve
Component SOF, except those reserve units which mobilize to
Naval Special Warfare Groups, will also be assigned to USSOC
to enhance their preparation to support the regional unified
commanders.

VII. Command Activity

The charter for USSOC will describe the USSOC mission,
functions, and responsibilities. The principal function of
USSOC will be to prepare Special Operations Forces to carry out
assigned missions. USSOC responsibilities in support of that
principal function will be detailed in the charter, including:
development of special operations strategy, doctrine, and
tactics; special operations training; validating requirements
and establishing priorities within the planning, programming,
and budgeting system; formulating and submitting requirements
for intelligence support; and monitoring promotions, assign-
ments, retention, training, and professional military education
of special operations personnel.

VIII. Commander

Upon approval to establish USSOC, the position of Commander
in Chief (USCINCSOC), grade 0-10, nominativa from all fcur
Services, will be established. The USSOC headquarters joint
manpower program (JMP) is being developed at an initial level of
250 persons, following a standard joint headquarters structure.
Any future requirements for additional manning would be sub-
mitted, with justification, by USCINCSOC for review and approval
by the Joint Chiefs of Staff.
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IX. General/Flag Officer Grade for the Commanders of
the Soecial Operations Command, Europe (SOCEUR)
and Special Operations Command, Pacific (SOCPAC)

The special operations legislation requires that the com-
manders of SOCEUR and SOCPAC be of general or flag officer grade.
The Joint Staff has requested recommendations from USCINCEUR and
USCINCPAC on the grade and Service of the commanders of SOCEUR
and SOCPAC. In making their determination, USCINCEUR and
USCINCPAC are defining the responsibilities of their respective
SOC commanders, commensurate with the recommended grade. The
Joint Chiefs of Staff will review, for approval, the recommenda-
tions for the new general officer command positions by mid-
March 1987.
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LOW INTENSITY CONFLICT GAMING SYSTEM FOR NDU

Briefing presented by
E. A. (Sasha) Taurke

Wargaming and Simuliation Center
National Defense University
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Appendix M

AMPHIBIOUS READY GROUP/MARINE AMPHIBIOUS UNIT
(SPECIAL OPERATIONS CAPABLE) CONCEPT

Briefing presented by
Lt Col H. T. Hayden

Logistics Plans, Policies, and Strategic Mobility Oivision

Deputy Chief of Staff for Installations and Logistics

Headquarters, U.S. Marine Corps
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Appendix N

ARTICLE ON USMC COMBAT SERVICE SUPPORT BATTALION

by
Lt Col H. T. Hayden

Logistics Plans, Policies, and Strategic Mobility Oivision

Deputy Chief of Staff for Installations and Logistics
Headquarters, U.S. Marine Corps



______The CSS Battalion (Rein)
by LtCol H.T. Hayden

Good morning. Sir. For this morn- CSS elements, challenged to keep up with emerging MAGTF concepts
ing's briefing on combat service sup- have been considering new organizational alignments and operational tech-
port I will explain how all Marine air- niques to provide more responsive support The following fictional bnefing set
ground task force (MAGTF) units will
rceilogicaand tso c M baT svice in January 1991 aboard the USS Wasp (LHD 1), forecasts some of thereceive logistical and combat servce changes that may be in the offing.
support during all phases of the exer-
cise. As the commanding officer of the
33d Combat Service Support (CSS) pose wheeled vehicles (HMMWVs). make it imperative that we do not un-
Battalion (Rein). I want to assure you during the fluid amphibious assault derestimate initial planning require-
that all elements of the battalion (see phase. to three or four general purpose ments. Additionally. the staffing of the
Figure i) are prepared to participate in tents during operations ashore. There TLOC has been designed to help anti-
MAGTF logistical/CSS planning and are three basic modules in the TLOC. ticipate the needs of the MAGTF. The
contribute to the commander and staff The largest module is. of course, the reinforced CSS battalion is responsi-
estimates and final plans. CSS operations center. with the CSS ble for a -push-pull- approach. The

It is important to point out that the operations officer and the requisite MAU(SOC) must never be slowed or
33d CSS Battalion and its reinforce- CSS desks covering supply, mainte- halted to wait for CSS. Continuous
ments have completed a one-year in- nance. engneer support. motor trans- planning by CSS and MAU(SOC) per-
tensive CSS. combat skills training port. and other functions. The second sonnel enables them to anticipate re-
program with the Marine Amphibious module is the CSS intelligence-securi- quired replenishments. and fragmen-
Unit (Special Operations Capable). ty center (CSS ISC). with continuous tary orders are issued to the CSS bat-
The battalion is fully prepared to pro- contact with all Marine air-ground in- talion covering "what. where, and
vide a continuous flow of supplies. telligence systems and continuous mon- when" for all classes of supply. CSS
fuel. and equipmenL is necessary. to itoring of CSS security requirements for the MAGTF is active not reactive.
support the combat and combat sup- including rear area security of the The 33d CSS Battalion has devel-
port elements of the MAU(SOC) during MAU(SOC). The CSS ISC together oped a multiple distribution system.
combat operations ashore. with the third module, the CSS fire Supply point distribution will be in ef-

Technical improvements in -logistic support coordination center (CSS FS- fect for our own units and the air corn-
over-the-shore" operations and "sea bas- CC). is capable of conducting offen- bat element. with the exception of the
ing" of MAGTF supplies and support sive and defensive operations to de- mobile advanced AV-8B "hot spots"
service enable the 33d CSS Battalion fend the MAU(SOC) rear area. and the helicopter refueling and sup-
(Rein) to assume a maneuver unit iden- The logistical focus of effort coin- ply points. Unit distribution' will be in
tity. Inviting static targets. such as com- cides with the MAU(SOC) command- effect for those identified combat sup-
bat service support areas and beach sup- er's focus of main effort. CSS battalion port units with semifixed base loca-
port areas, are things of the past The liaison personnel are integrated into tions. "Logistics hot spot" or "jiff,-
amphibious read% group ships (e.g.. LSD the MAU(SOC)'siBLlis combat opera- mart" will be in effect to support all
41 Whlidbt." Island class. LHA Tarawa tions centers (COCs). The wide tactical combat and combat support elements
class, and LHD I Wasp class) with the dispersion required of all MAGTF el- during combat, maneuver, or displace-
new high mobility lift platforms (air ements and the high usage and con- ment. The CSS liaison personnel will
cushioned landing craft, the CH-53E. rumption rates anticipated in combat consolidate all MAU(SOC) logistics
and the MV-22A Osprey) together
with the new ground mobility en- CSS Batalion (Rein)
hancements (M900 series trucks. logis- (Appro%. 20 off/300 eni
tic vehicle systems) and the field logis-
tic systems that precipitated the crea-
tion of the CSS battalion have brought
about significant changes in the con-
cepts and functions of CSS. 4#.w

For those of you who are not famil-
iar with the brains. heart. and soul of a
reinforced CSS battalion, let me give a
brief description of a tactical logistics ,(r
operations center TLOC). The physi-
cal makeup of the Toc varies from
three or four high mobility, mulbpur-
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requests and coordinaul with the unit tions battalion is needed to maintain
S-3 and S-4 to determine the preferred constant communication with all ele-
method of distribution, the desired ments of the MAGTF. At some time in
time. and specific quantities of supply the future. it is envisaged that the Tac-
and/or service support. tical Combat Operations System will

To assist the CSS battalion and pro- display a map overlaid with locations of In view of the ultra-high threat to
'.ade continuous mobile logistical/CSS friendly forces as received from the command and control headquarters
support there are a number of con- Position Location Reporting System. and rear area units from Soviet "for-
cepts that need the full understanding as well as with fire control measures ward detachments- or SpeLsna:-type
and assistance from the MAGTF. The and other information, that will ena- unis. the MAGTF commander has
CSS battalion requires augmentation ble the CSS battalion to be more approved testing a concept in which
(see Figure 2) to be an effective force supportive of the tactical scheme of the "Charlie Command Post- (CP)

maneuver. Combat. combat support, with the CSS battalion will assume
CSS SATILAUON AUGMENTATION and CSS elements will be able to iden- temporary responsibility for fire supz

e u Ptwil, tify maneuver units, locate combat port coordination. The test will simu-
A% L% 8248, support firing positions. and deter- late the incapacitatirn of the Alpha

Fk WCwmWTea ssdGdnnCO
C.om E, P Can." E, I&, mine secure CSS resupply points (-hot command element and the displace-
C.mONKmSuiaP• c 'u mambnae. spots or "jiffymarts"). ment of the Bravo command element

Rpm, 2 The enhanced capability of the following a massive penetration of the
MAU(SOC) to augment/reinforce spe- beachhead area by attacking enemy

multiplier and contribute to the MAG- cial operations forces is another chal- forces. Due to the obvious limitations
TF commander's scheme of maneuver lenge for the CSS commander. All of the CSS battalion, which prec i de a
*Following completion of the am- CSS Marines must be prepared to join Charlie CP from operating effectively
phibious assault and the initial intelli- an infantry unit in MAU(SOC) opera- for more than a few hours, the objec'-
gence collection and screening mis- tions. All squad leaders in the landing tives of the Charlie CP are: (1) to
sions given the light armored vehicle force support party (LFSP) must at- maintain communications with the
(LAV) company. an LAV platoon tend the infantry squad leaders course. MAU(SOC) CP: (2) to exercise corn-
must be provided to the CSS battalion Separate CSS teams are trained , nd munications with the battalion landing
for security and escort. The significant equipped to accompany all elements team's (BLTs) maneuver elements'
firepower and antiair capability of the of the MAU(SOC). This includes and (3) to pass FSCC information to
LAV platoon will enhance rear area MAU(SOC) enhanced capabilities for the MAU(SOC) FSCC. It is planned
security. amphibious raids. noncombatant evacu- that the CSS battalion will direcr com-
e A firepower control team (FCT) ation operations (NEO). etc. bat operations in defense of the rear
from the air-naval gunfire liaison Selected LFSP teams have been area until the BLT COC has resumed
company (ANGLICO) will provide formed to accompany amphibious full operation.
the requisite capability of utilizing close raids. NEO. etc. The LFSP Marines To conclude. 1 would like to reflect
air support aircraL support, atack are highly trained to accomplish the on the Headquarters Manne Corps
helicopters, naval gunfire. and artillery CSS mission and to assist. if required. decision to change the name of m%
through the CSS FSCC. in any MAU(SOC) mission. It is not unit from MSSG-S to the 33d CSS

9 Rapid construction of defensive envisioned, however, that an LFSP Battalion. now reinforced for this op-
positions around the CSS battalion team would accompany an amphibi- eration. While CSS commanders ha"
can only be accomplished with com- ous raiding force except in unusual situ- always had the same authority and
bat engineers. The old defensive con- ations. responsibilities as infantry battalion
cept of erecting time-consuming ob- In the past. Marines have been and aircraft squadron commanders
stacles. barricades, and minefields is tasked to carry individual loads of within the MAGTF. they have not ha~d
obsolete. Engineers. assigned to the over 100 pounds when moving into equal stability of units for training and
CSS battalion must be able to contnb- combat. Such large cumbersome bur- planning and have not been able to
ute to our current mobile logistic con- dens deprive Marines of an effective develop the CSS capabilities needed
cepts. Minefields. obstacles, and bar- fire and maneuver capability. Accord- to keep pace with MAGTF operation-
ncades must be erected and disassem- ingly. all nonessential combat equip- al concepts. With the shift to a CSS
bled as activities displace. Immediate ment (e.g.. individual packs. sleeping battalion-regiment structure. man% of
construction of CSS facilities requires bags. extra rations. etc.) will be loaded these deficiencies have been dimo-
the support of combat engineers, with 'on-call waves" and be available nated and CSS is prepared to function
* Communication requirements be- to commanders at D-2 after D-day as a true "force multiplier.'" usjc
rween the MAGTF elements and the objectives have been secured. In this
reinforced CSS battalion have taken a way the CSS battalion can contribute
quantum leap. A communication pla- directly to the overall scheme of ma-
roon from the force-level commanica- neuver by making units more mobile.

"anow (orpi Ga * February 7 N - 2



Appendix 0

INFORMATION SOURCES FOR LOGISTICS IN LOW INTENSITY CONFLICT

Prepared by

Lt Col William F. Furr

U.S. Army-U.S. Air Force Center for Low Intensity Conflict (CLIC)

NOTE: The CLIC is interested in making this list as comprehensive and current as possible. Updates
are solicited; however, copies of these documents are not available from the CLIC.



CENTER FOR LOW INTENSITY CONFLICT

LOGISTICS IN LOW INTENSITY CONFLICT

SUGGESTED READING LIST

ABCA Armies' Combat Development Guide (Up to the Year 2000),

Vol 1, Chap 5, Low Level Conflict, US Army Training and Doctrine
Command/ATDO-A, Ft Monroe, VA, 24 Apr 85. [SECRET]

"The Advantages of Predetermined Palletization Du- ag Low-
Intensity Conflict," Frederick M. Reske, Air Force Journal of
Logistics, Vol X, No 3, Summer 86, pp 17-19.

"An Analysis of Air Force Logistics Shortfalls of the Vietnam
Buildup of 1965-68," Lt Col John T. Quirk, Air Force Journal of
Logistics, Vol IV, No.4, Fall 80, pp 3-8.

Briefing on Low Intensity Conflict Logistics Issues, Joint Task
Force Bravo/J-4, Palmerola AB, Honduras, 31 Oct 86.

Coalition Logistics--The Multitational Force and Observers Model,
LTC Joe C. Creel and LTC James M. Wright, Student Paper, US Army
War College, Carlisle Barracks, PA, 19 May 86. [DLSIE # 68799A]

"Combat Service Support of URGENT FURY," CPT Robert M. Radin and
CWO Raymond A. Bell, Army Logistician, Vol 16, No 6, Nov-Dec 84,
pp 16-19.

The Division in Battle, Counter Revolutionary Warfare, Pamphlet

No 11, Chapter 12, Administration and the Services, Military
Board, Army H-ad.uarters, Canberra, Australia, 1 Mar 66.

Draft Interim Operiti-nal Concept fr= Logisti cs Sipport in Low
Intensity Conflict, US Army Training and Doctrine Coimand/AT0-S,
Ft Monroe, VA, Jun 86.

"A General's Reflection: Stress and Combat," Lt Gen Leo Marquez,
Air Force Journal of Logistics, Vol X, No 4, Fall 86, pp 22, 26.

"Grenada: Rampant Confusion," Michael Duffy, Military Logistics
F ,rum, Vol 2, No 1, Jul-Aug 85, pp 20-23, 26-28.

Guerril.a Logistics, LTC Marco J. Caraccia, US Army War College,
Carlisle Darracks, PA, 8 Apr 66. [DLSIE n 10227]

Joint Lc- -Intensity Confl'ct Droject Final Report, "ol , Part
Three, Chap 13 and Vol II [SECRET], Section F, US Army Trainin.
and Do-trine Command, Ft Monroe, VA, I Aug 86.
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Lessons Learned Grenada, US Army Lessons Lea -ned from 1983
Operation URGENT FURY, Department of the Army, dashington, DC,
16 May 1985, pp IV-f-i - IV-f-ll. [SECRET]

Locally Available Materiel/Services (LAMS), US Army Logistios
Center/ATCL-OPF, Ft Lee, VA, undated.

Logistic Considerations in a Bare Base Environment, Long-Term
Deployment - Honduras, Aug 83-Jun 84, Issue Paper No 95,
US SOUTHCOM LIC Project Group, Quarry Heights, Panama, 22 Jan 85.

"Logistics of the Falklands War," Bruce P. Schoch, Army
Logistician, Vol 18, No 3, May-Jun 86, pp 2-5.

The Logistics of Waging War American Logistics 1774-1985
Emphasizing the Development of Airpower, Air Force Logistics
Management Center, Gunter AFS, AL, 1986, pp 152-170.

Logistics Lessons from the Vietnam Era, RAND Report R-478-PR,
James E. Hickey, The RAND Corporation, Santa Monica, CA, Feb 70.

Logistics Support in the Vietnam Era, Vols I, II, III and 18
Monographs, Joint Logistics Review Board, Washington, DC, 1970.

"Logistics Support of the Caribbean Peacekeeping Force,"
CPT Charles H. Schafer, Army Logistician, Vol 17, No 5,
Sep-Oct 85, pp 22-25.

Low Intensity Conflict and the Principles and Strategies of War,
ACN 86004, Strategic Studies Institute, US Army War Colleae,
Carlisle Barracks, PA, pp 60-61, 20 May 86.

Low Intensity Conflict Final Report, Vol I, prepared for US Army
Training and Doctrine Command by Robert H. Kupperman and
Associates, Inc., Ft Monroe, VA, 30 Jun 83, pp 48-51.

"Low-Intensity Conflict: Thinking Beyond the SOF," Capt Kenneth
F. Dallaire, Air Force Journal of Logistics, Vol X, No 3,
Summer 86, pp 15-16, 19.

"ilitary Logistics in the Third World," Lt Col Georoe M.
Alexander, Journal of Defense and Diplomacy, Vol 4, No 6, Jun 86,
pp 43-45, 62.

"Mission: Logistics Assistance for Lebanon," LTC Bruce . ock,
Army Loqistician, Vol 16, No 2, Mar-Apr 84, pp 10-13.

for Low Intensity Conflict," Creaory D. Foster and
K aren A. McPherson, Iaval War Colle q eRi ej V XXXVT N. ,

5e2:ence LW, "M"-J,ne L9 R, np 49-64.
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Mobility, Support, Endurance: A Story of Naval Operational
Logistics in the Vietnam War, 1965-1968, Vice Admiral Edwin B.
Hooper, Department of the Navy, Washington, DC, 1972.

"MOLO: A Concept for Rapid Deployment Joint Task Force Logistics
Control," Garry L. Waters, Air Force Journal of Logistics, Vol 7,
No 3, Summer 81, pp 7-9. (DLSIE # 49799A]

"Movement Control: Enhancing Contingency Resupply," Maj Gregory
D. Stubbs, Air Force Journal of Logistics, Vol VII, No 3,
Summer 83, pp 2-7.

Observations on Low Intensity Conflict Logistics, Issue Paper
No 85, US SOUTHCOM LIC Project Group, Quarry Heights, Panama,
13 Aug 85. [CONFIDENTIAL]

Operation Blast Furnace After Action Report, 324th Support
Group/AFZUSUL, Ft Clayton, Panama, 21 Nov 86.

Operation MANTA (by the French Army in Chad), Briefing Report
Translation, FSTC-HT-359-86, US Army Foreign Science and
Technolcgy Center, Charlottesville, VA, 24 Mar 86. [CONFIDENTIAL]

Operation URGENT FURY Assessment, US Army Training and Doctrine
Command, Combined Arms Center, Grenada Work Group,
Ft Leavenworth, KA, undated. [SECRET]

"PACER SORT: A Test of Logistics in Vietnam," H P Carlin, Air
Force Journal of Logistics, Vol X, No 4, Fall 86, pp 12-14.

Problems of Logistic Operations in Support of US Operations in
Limited-War Areas, Operations Research Office, Johns Hopkins
University, Jan 62. [SECRET] [DTIC # 340156]

Rapid Deployment Logistics: Lebanon, 1958, LTC Gary H. Wade,
Research Survey No 3, Combat Studies Institute, US Army Command
and General Staff College, Ft Leavenworth, KA, Oct 84.

SCALP and the Templating Technique, US Army Logistics
Center/ATCL-LE (SCALP TF), Ft Lee, VA, undated.

Security Assistance: Planning for Low Intensity Conflict,
Dr Michael W. S. Ryan, Ninth Air University Airpower Symposium,
The Role of Airpower in Low Intensity Conflict, Appendix 1,
Symposium Papers, Air War College, Maxwell AFB, AL, 11-13 Mar 85.

"Security Assistance to the Third World: The Challenaes,"
Col Thomas L. Sims, The D1SAM Journal of International Security
Assistance Management, Vol 9, No 1, Fall 86, np 34-46.

A 3eminar Report on Logistics in LOw rntensity C,:nf1lict, )JQS .4,
Studies, Concepts, and Analysis Direct-rate, 1) Uo 36.
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A Study of Strategic Lessons Learned in Vietnam, Vol VI, Conduct
of the War, Book 2, Functional Analysis, BDM Corporation, BDM/W-
78-128-TR-Vol-6-2, 2 May 80. [DTIC # A0964301

A Study on Lower Intensity Conflict (Limited Conventional War and
Below), prepared by The Quadripartite Working Group on Combat
Development, Pts II, III, IV, VI, VII, and VIII, undated.
[SECRET]

"Support from External Sources," LTC Norman A. Gidley, Army

Logistician, Vol 16, No 5, Sep-Oct 84, pp 4-7.

"Supporting Remote Operations," LTC Mario F. Montero, Jr, Army
Logistician, Vol 16, No 3, May-Jun 84, pp 2-5. [DLSIE # 58397B]

US Army Operational Concept for Host Nation Support, TRADOC
PAM 525-36, US Army Training and Doctrine Command, Ft Monroe, VA,
25 Apr 84.

US Army Operational Concept for Low Intensity Conflict,
TRADOC PAM 525-44, Appendix F, US Army Training and Doctrine

Command, Ft Monroe, VA, 10 Feb 86.

"Vietnam Logistics -- Its Meaning for Tomorrow's Air Force,"
Maj Gen Edward R. Bracken, Air Force Journal of Logistics, Vol X,
No 4, Fall 86, pp 18-21.

"Vietnam Logistics: Who's to Blame," Gen John E. Murray,
Military Logistics Forum, Vol 1, No 2, Sep 84, pp 16-19, 22-24.

Vietnam Studies Logistics Support, Lt Gen Joseph M. Heiser, Jr,
Department of the Army, Washington, DC, 1974.

Vietnam Studies US Army Special Forces 1961-1971, Col Francis J.
Kelly, Department of the Army, Washington, DC, 1973, pp 57-59.
[DLSIE # 35174AI

Wartime Contingency Contracting Handbook, Project No LC850441,
Air Force Logistics Management Center, Gunter AFS, AL, May 86.
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GLOSSARY
Acronyms used in this report are listed below with their terms.

AALPS Automated Air Load Planning System
ACA Airlift Clearance Aiithority
ACAPS Army Construction Automated Planning System
A/DACG Arrival/Departure Airfield Control Group
AFCS Army Facilities Component System
AFLMC Air Force Logistics Management Center
AFM Air Force Manual
AFSOUTH Allied Forces Southern Europe
AIMI Aircraft Intensively Managed Item
ALOC Air Lines of Communication
ANGLICO Air-Naval Gunfire Liaison Company
AO Area of Opera ions
AR Army Regulation
ARG Amphibious Ready Group
ASD Assistant Secretary of Defense
ASD(SO/LIC) Assistant Secretary of Defense for Special

Operations and Low Intensity Conflict
ASL Authorized Stockage List
ASP Ammunition Supply Point
ASR Alternate Supply Route
ATF Amphibious Task Force
AUTODIN Automatic Digital Network
AUTOVON Automatic Voice Network
AVIM Aviation Intermediate Maintenance
AVUM Aviation Unit Maintenance
BDP Base Development Plan
BLT Battalion Landing Team
CA Civil Affairs
CALM Computer Aided Load Manifesting
CI Counterintelligence
CIL Critical Items List
CILDSS Critical Items List Decision Support System
CINC Commander-in-Chief
CITES Critical Items Tracking and Evaluation System
CLIC (U.S. Army-U.S. Air Force) Center for Low Intensity

Conflict
COASTLOC Coastal Lines of Communication
COC Combat Operations Center
CONUS Continental United States
COSCOM Corps Support Command
CP Command Post
CPC Combined Planning Commission
CRAF Civil Reserve Air Fleet
CSS Combat Service Support
CTA Common Table of Allowances
DAAS Defense Automatic Addressing System
DCTNC Deputy Commander-in-Chief
DIA Defense Intelligence Agency
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DISCOM Division Support Command
DOD Department of Defense
DODAAC Department of Defense Activity Address Code
DODAAF Department of Defense Activity Address File
DODIC Department of Defense Identification Code
DS Direct Support
DSS Direct Support System
EAD Echelons Above Division
EMCON Emergency Condition
EOD Explosive Ordnance Disposal
FC Field Circular
FID Foreign Internal Defense
FM Field Manuai
FMFLANT Fleet Marine Force Atlantic
FO Flag Officer
FSCC Fire Suppcrt Coordination Center
FWD Forward
FY Fiscal Year
FYDP Five Year Defense Plan
GO General Officer
GRREG Graves Registration
GS General Support
HELO Helicopter
HMMWV High Mobility, Multipurpose Wheeled Vehicle
HN Host Nation
HNS Host Nation Support
HQDA Headquarters, Department of the Army
IOC Interim Operational Concept
IDS Intermediate Direct Support
IGS Intermediate General Support
IPB Intelligence Preparation of the Battlefield
ISC Intelligence-Security Center
J-4 Logistics Directorate
J-5 Strategic Plans and Policy Directorate
JCS Joint Chiefs of Staff
JLICP Joint Low Intensity Conflict Project
JLTPB Joint Logistic Techniques and Procedures Board
JMP Joint Manpower Program
JSOA Joint Special Operations Agency
JSOC Joint Special Operations Command
JTF Joint Task Force
LAMS Locally Available Materiel and Services
LANTCOM (U.S.) Atlantic Command
LAPES Low Altitude Parachute Extraction System
LAV Light Armored Vehicle
LFSP Landing Force Support Party
LF6F Landing Force Sixth Fleet
LIC Low Intensity Conflict
LOC Lines of Communication
LOGCAP Logistics Civil Augmentation Program
LOGSTAT Logistics Status
LOTS Logistics Over The Shore
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LRU Line Replaceable Unit
MAB Marine Amphibious Brigade
MAF Marine Amphibious Force
MAGTF Marine Air Ground Task Force
MAU Marine Amphibious Unit
MEMO Mission Essential Maintenance Only
MESAR Minimum Essential Security Assistance Requirement
MFO Maltinational Force and Observers
MHE Materiel Handling Equipment
MILGP Military Group
MOS Military Occupation Specialty
MOUT Military Operations in Urban Terrain
MPS Maritime Prepositioning Ships
MRE Meal, Ready-to-Eat
MSR Main Supply Route
MTDA Modification Table of Distribution and Allowances
MTOE Modification Table of Organization and Equipment
NCO Noncommissioned Officer
NDU National Defense University
NEO Noncombatant Evacuation Operations
NSN National Stock Number
OCIE Organizational Clothing Items and Equipment
OCONUS Outside Continental United States
OJCS Organization of the Joint Chiefs of Staff
OPG Operational Planning Group
OPLAN Operation Plan
ORF Operational Readiness Float
OSD Office of the Secretary of Defense
PACOM (U.S.) Pacific Command
PASOLS Pacific Area Senior Officers Logistics Seminar
PBD Program Budget Decision
PCO Peacetime Contingency Operations
PKO Peacekeeping Operations
PL Public Law
PLL Prescribed Load List
POL Petroleum, Oils, and Lubricants
POLSTAB Political Stability
POMCUS Prepositioning of Materiel Configured to Unit Sets
PPBS Planning, Programming, and Budgeting System
PSYOPS Psychological Operations
PX Post Exchange
RAF Royal Air Force
RECON Reconnaissance
REIN Reinforced
RORO Loll On/Roll Off
ROWPU Reverse Osmosis Water Purification Unit
SAILS Standard Army Integrated Logistics System
SARSS Standard Army Retail Supply System
SCAD Studies, Concepts, ard Analysis Division
SCALP Scenario-Determined Computer Assisted Logistic

Planning
SECDEF Secretary of Defense
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so Special operations
SOC Special Operations Capable
SOC Special Operations Command
SOCEUR Special Operations Command Europe
SOCITF Special Operations Command Implementation Task Force
SOCPAC Special Operations Command Pacific
SOF Special Operations Forces
SSA Supply Support Activity
SSSC Self Service Supply Center
SUPPT Supply Point
TAC Transportation Account Code
TACCS Tactical Army CSS Computer System
TACSAT Tactical Satellite
TCA Terrorism Counteraction
TDA Table of Distribution and Allowances
TLOC Tactical Logistics Operations Center
TOE Table of Organization and Equipment
TRADOC United States Army Training and Doctrine Command
TRAP Tactical Recovery of Aircraft and Personnel
UCP Unified Command Plan
US United States
USA United States Army
USAF United States Air Force
USALOGC U.S. Army Logistics Center
USASAALA United States Army Security Assistance Agency, Latin

America
USC United States Code
USCINCPAC United States Commander-in-Chief Pacific
USCINCSOC United States Commander-in-Chief Special Operations

Command
USD Under Secretary of Defense
USMC United States Marine Corps
USREDCOM United States Readiness Command
USSOC United States Special Operations Command
USSOUTHCOM United States Southern Command
WGSC War Gaming and Simulation Center
WPU Water Purification Unit
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Appendix Q

DISTRIBUTION



DISTRIBUTION

QJCS, Wash DC 20301
J-4 SCAD

SMD
LRD

LPD

J-5 DDSP
PD

JSOA/RD
SOCITF

OSD, Wash DC 20301
OASD/ISA(SP)

DIA
DIA/DB-5B
Wash DC 20340

DIA Library
Wash DC 20340

AMJ4
HQ DA/DALO-PLO
Wash DC 20310-0500

USALOGC/ATCL-CFV
Ft Lee, VA 23801

USALOGC Library
Ft Lee, VA 23801

AMC/AMCGS-L
Alexandria, VA 22333

AMC/AMCDE-SM-LIC
Alexandria, VA 22333

Ft Belvoir RD&E Center/STRBE-POLIC
Ft Belvoir, VA 22060
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Library
US Army War College
Carlisle Barracks, PA 17013

USACGSC/ATZL-SWJ-CL
Ft Leavenworth, KS 66207-6900

HQ FORSCOM/AFLG-POP
Ft McPherson, GA 30330-6000

HQ TRADOC/ATDO-S
Ft Monroe, VA 23651

The Pentagon Library
Room 1A518, Pentagon
Washington, DC 20310

AIR FORCE
HQ USAF/LEX

LERX
LEXX
LEXY
XOXFL

Wash DC 20330-5130

AFLMC/LGX
Gunter AFS, AL 36114-6693

Air War College/DFC
Building 1401
Maxwell AFB, AL 36112-5522

AU CADRE/RIC
Maxwell AFB, AL 36112-5532

AU Library
Maxwell AFB, AL 36112

NAVY
CNO/OP-402C

OP-603
Wash DC 20350-2000

MARINE CORPS
HQ USMC/LP
Arlington VA 22209

USMC Amphibious Warfare School

Quantico, VA 22134
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USMC Command and Staff College
Quantico, VA 22134

COMAMS
USCINCLANT/J-4
Norfolk, VA 23511

-USCINCCENT/CCJ-4/7-PL

MacDill AFB, FL 33608

USCINCEUR/ECJ4/7
APO, NY 09128

CINCMAC/LG
Scott AFB, IL 62225

USCINCPAC/J-4
Camp Smith, Hawaii 96816-5025

USCINCRED/RCJ-4
MacDill AFB, FL 33608-7001

USCINCSO/SCJ-4
SCSW

APO Miami, FL 34003-0190

CINCSAC/LG
Offutt AFB, NE 68113

USCINCSPACE/J-4/6
Peterson AFB, CO 80914-5001

OTHER
*CLIC/CLO

Langley AFB, VA 23665-5000

NDU-NSS-WGSC
Ft McNair, Washington DC 20319

NDU Library
Ft McNair, Washington DC 20319

Armed Forces Staff College Library
Norfolk, VA 23611
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